

Digitized by the Internet Archive in 2007 with funding from Microsoft-Corporation

# UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA PUBLICATIONS

IN

# AMERICAN ARCHAEOLOGY AND ETHNOLOGY

Vol. 12, No. 3, pp. 71-138

June 28, 1916

# ARAPAHO DIALECTS

BY

A. L. KROEBER

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA PRESS
BERKELEY

# UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA PUBLICATIONS DEPARTMENT OF ANTHROPOLOGY

The following publications dealing with archaeological and ethnological subjects issued under the direction of the Department of Anthropology are sent in exchange for the publications of anthropological departments and museums, and for journals devoted to general anthropology or to archaeology and ethnology. They are for sale at the prices stated. Exchanges should be directed to The Exchange Department, University Library, Berkeley, California, U. S. A. All orders and remittances should be addressed to the University of California Press.

European agent for the series in American Archaeology and Ethnology, Classical Philology, Education, Modern Philology, Philosophy, and Semitic Philology, Otto Harrassowitz, Leipzig. For the series in Botany, Geology, Pathology, Physiology, Zoology and also American Archaeology and Ethnology, B. Friedlaender & Sohn, Berlin.

AMERICAN ARCHAEOLOGY AND ETHNOLOGY.—A. L. Kroeber, Editor. Prices, Volume 1, \$4.25; Volumes 2 to 10, inclusive, \$3.50 each; Volume 11 and following, \$5.00 each.

### UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA PUBLICATIONS

IN

# AMERICAN ARCHAEOLOGY AND ETHNOLOGY

Vol. 12, No. 3, pp. 71-138

June 28, 1916

# ARAPAHO DIALECTS

ВY

### A. L. KROEBER

## CONTENTS

PART I—DIALECTS OF THE ARAPAHO GROUP	
	PA
The Dialects	
Comparative Vocabulary	
Notes on Vocabulary	
Additional Words—Arapaho Proper	
External Phonetic Correspondences of the Group	
Vowels	
Internal Phonetic Correspondences of the Group	
Bäsanwūnenan	
Gros Ventre	. :
$Nar{a}^nwa heta$ inäh $ar{a}na^n$	. :
PART II—SKETCH OF ARAPAHO PROPER	
Phonetic Elements	
Composition	
A. Nouns Compounded of Two Separate Words	. :
B. Nouns and Verbs Formed with Prefixes	
C. Nouns and Verbs Formed with Suffixes	. 8
Verbs	. :
Word-forming Prefixes	
A. Prefixes used also as independent verbs, etc	ç
B. Prefixes used also as independent adverbs, etc	9
C. Prefixes not yet found as independent parts of speech	10
1. Apparently verbal	10
2. Apparently adverbial, referring to manner	10
3. Apparently adverbial, referring to space	10
Word-forming Suffixes	10
Grammatical Prefixes	10
Grammatical Suffixes	10
Pronominal Endings	1.1
Connective Suffixes	11
Classified List of Stems	11
Transitive	13
T	9.1

	PAGE
Nouns	
Plural	117
Cases	118
Possession	119
Pronouns	120
Adverbs	121
Numerals	122
Texts	123
Text I—A Prayer	
Notes	
Text II—An Adventure	
Notes	
Text III—Tangled Hair	
Notes	
PART III—NOTES ON GROS VENTRE	
Phonetics	131
Composition	
Verbs	133
Affixes of Mode and Tense	
Pronominal Endings and Connectives	
Nouns	
Pronouns	136
Numerals	

The investigations upon which this essay is based were carried on, in 1899, 1900, and 1901, through the generosity of Mrs. Morris K. Jesup, and under the direction of the Trustees and officers of the American Museum of Natural History, to whose courtesy the writer expresses his indebtedness.

Text IV—Tangled Hair .....

#### PART I

## DIALECTS OF THE ARAPAHO GROUP

### THE DIALECTS

According to the latest authority, Dr. Truman Michelson,1 the languages of the great Algonkin family fall into four primary, substantially co-ordinate, but very unequal groups. Three of these are Blackfoot, Cheyenne, and Arapaho. The fourth, or Eastern-Central, comprises all the other dialects of the family. The Blackfoot, Chevenne, and Arapaho were buffalo hunters in the open plains. other tribes with scarcely an exception were timber people. erroneous, however, to look for an exact repetition of this primary cultural cleavage in the linguistic organization of the family. Blackfoot, Cheyenne, and Arapaho tongues are as distinct from one another as from the remaining languages. This fact had indeed been asserted, in so far as the imperfect evidence permitted opinion, before Dr. Michelson's exact comparative studies, and has long rendered very improbable, at least as regards the Blackfoot and the Arapaho, the prevailing assumption, which is still largely current, that all the Plains Algonkin tribes are recent offshoots from the main body of the stock in the wooded region. It cannot be emphasized too strongly that wherever these tribes may originally have lived, they were not, for a long time past, close relatives and perhaps not even neighbors of the Cree, Ojibwa, or any other known Algonkin division. recent brilliant discovery of Dr. E. Sapir that the far-away Yurok and Wiyot languages on the Pacific Coast of California are Algonkin proves that the history of this great assembly of tongues cannot be deduced by any off-hand inference from recent habits of life or distribution of the Indian tribes involved. The writer believes that the Arapaho have been separated from the Central and Eastern Algonkins for more than a thousand years.

The Arapaho recognize five former divisions of their people. As placed by them in order from south to north, these were the  $N\bar{a}^nwa\theta$ inähä'nan or South-?-people, the Hānanaxawūne'nan or Rock-people, the Hinana'e'inan or Arapaho proper, the Bāsanwūne'nan or Wood-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Science, xxxv, 675, 1912, and Bureau of American Ethnology, Twenty-eighth Annual Report, Washington, 221-290, 1912.

house-people, and the Hitōune'nan or Begging-people. The last are the tribe that calls itself Ha'ā'ninin and has long been known as Atsina or Gros Ventre of the Prairie. The Arapaho proper have for a considerable time been divided into a northern and a southern branch. As the language of these two halves scarcely differs even dialectically, the distinction, however important historically, may be disregarded in the present connection.<sup>2</sup> The three other tribes have long since coalesced with the Arapaho. The Bāsa<sup>n</sup>wūnena, whose dialect was very similar to that of the Hinana'ēinan, are still to be found among them in some numbers, though without any identity as a separate group. A very few people remembering something of the Nā<sup>n</sup>waθinähāna<sup>n</sup> dialect were living in 1899. From one of these was obtained the brief vocabulary given below. This dialect is more divergent from Arapaho proper than either Bāsanwūnenan or Gros Ventre, and, at least superficially, shows some resemblance to Cheyenne. No one was found who remembered the speech of the Hānanaxawūnena<sup>n</sup>, which is said by the Arapaho to have been the most different from their own. One of their submerged dialects, probably this Hananaxawunenan tongue, some Arapaho declare to have been intermediate between their own speech and Blackfoot. ment is here made only on Indian authority. It is not impossible that some specimens of this speech may yet be recoverable by careful. search among the Arapaho.

A brief comparative vocabulary of the four dialects on which material could be obtained is appended. This is unfortunately badly selected, and the phonetic perception and rendering are no doubt inadequate even for Arapaho and Gros Ventre, which the author had ampler opportunity to hear. Further, the words in the two other dialects were obtained from people who no longer habitually used them, perhaps had never done so. Still, the lists contain new information, which may never be duplicated, and are therefore given with all their imperfections.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Mr. James Mooney (Bur. Am. Ethn. Ann. Rep., xiv, 954, 1896, and Bur. Am. Ethn., Bull. 30, 73, 1907), gives the five Arapaho subdivisions differently, apparently through identifying the Nā¬waθinähāna¬ with the Na¬wuinena¬, the southern half of the Arapaho proper. He therefore virtually omits the former and exalts the southern branch of the Arapaho into a distinct division. Politically this may be correct for recent centuries, but the existence of a markedly separate Nā¬waθinähāna¬ dialect, as discussed below, necessitates the recognition of this people, instead of the southern Arapaho proper, as one of the five divisions, from the point of view of language and earlier history. The only alternative is to assume the specimens of speech obtained as Nā¬waθināhāna¬ to be not Na¬waθināhāna¬, but Hā¬anaxawūnena¬, a proceeding which would reconcile all conflicting statements, but which would be arbitrary.

# COMPARATIVE VOCABULARY

English	Arapaho Hinana'eina <sup>n</sup>	Southern People <sup>1</sup> Nānwaθinähānan	Wood-lodge People <sup>2</sup> Bäsa <sup>n</sup> wūnena <sup>n</sup>	Gros Ventre Ha'āninin
1	tcāseix	teäncilaha '3	nänisetci	$tca\theta eity$
2	nīsi	nīsähä'	nänīsehi'	nīθä
$\frac{2}{3}$	nāsan	nahaha'	nänäsei	nāθä'
4	yein <sup>i</sup>	niabaha'	yänänei	yāni
5 6	yāθan¹	niotanähä'	yanaθanī'	yātani
6	nītantaxu	$neix\theta ioti$	nītcātax	neityāntos
7	nīsa <sup>n</sup> tax <sup>u</sup>	nīciota <sup>n</sup>	nīsantax	$n\bar{i}\theta\bar{a}^n tos$
8	näsantaxu	nexiotähähä <sup>n</sup>	nānāsāntax weit	$n\ddot{a}\theta \ddot{a}^{n}tos$
9	θi 'a	cioxtähähän	ciotaxahei	änhäbetāntos
10	bätätax <sup>u</sup>	maxtoxtahähän	bätcätoxe	betāntos
man	hinen <sup>t</sup>	hiten	hini	hineni
woman	hisei	hihi <i>'</i> i	hisäna <sup>n</sup>	$\mathrm{hi} heta ar{\mathrm{a}}$
ehild	teian	hakutsa 'anähä4	teia <sup>n</sup> nihi'	teia <sup>n</sup> nä
white man	nih 'ānθan	$\mathrm{mats ilde{o}hu} heta \mathrm{a}$	ni 'ã¹s⁵	nix 'ānt
father	neisanan	$\mathrm{hi} heta\mathrm{ext}$ in	hīsanānin*	$ni\theta ina^n$
mother	neina"	häictīn	neinah*	neinan
elder brother	näsähä'	nixtsian	nih 'sa*	näθähä'
son	neihän'	neictä'	neihä'*	neihä'
daughter	natane	naxtānähä	natānä*	natan
grandfather	näbäcibä	(h)amacīm	näbäcibähä '*	näbeseip
grandmother	neibähän	(h)ihi'im	neibähä <sup>n*</sup>	niip.
grandchild	neici	ni 'icitähän	1.1.5.0	niisä
eye	bäcīsä beic	masixsan	hicīsä	besö $\theta$
$egin{array}{c} egin{array}{c} \egin{array}{c} \egin{array}{c} \egin{array}{c} \egin{array}{c} \egin{array}{c} \egin{array}$	bäti	maic matin	hiθeä hitcinä	beicä betyī'
tooth	beitci $\theta$	meitcixta	hinīteic	bītsit <sup>i</sup>
tongue	$bei\theta an$	merciata	$hini\theta$ an	biitani
ear ,	wanatana'		hinatana'	wanotan
neck	bäsonan		hisa <sup>n</sup>	$wa\theta$ ana
belly	wanot	moxtan, monoxtan	hinot*	wanot <sup>e</sup>
hand	bätcet	,	hitcet	bätyetyi
foot	wa 'anθi	mo'oxts	hi 'ānc	wa 'ants
house	nīnan	mī'in	nīnan, nī 'in*	nīn, nīn <sup>an</sup>
house	ha'ānwu	hā 'axamun $\theta$	ha 'ānwu*	2
$\mathbf{bow}$	bātä	ma'axta	bätä*	bät
arrow	$ho\theta^i$	hot	hoci*	hotsi
sun, luminary	hīcīs	hīcihiän ·	hīcīs*	hīsös
star	haθa'an		haθa 'aha 'an	hatou
water	netei	netc	netsi*	nets, nits
river	nîtciye	tīte	nītciye*	nītsān
stone earth	haha'anā <sup>n</sup> kä <sup>n</sup> bīta'ā <sup>n</sup> wu	haxtan	haha'anānkän	axa 'änäntyän
fire	icitä <sup>n</sup>	mixta'amu ih'eitän	bīta 'awu hixt, ih 'tä <sup>n</sup> *	bīta 'awu isötä <sup>n</sup>
wood	bäc¹, bäx-	ma'	bäci,* bäx	bis
metal	beitciθei	mähi'itsitä	beitciθei*	beitsit
road	ba'an	mihia <sup>n</sup>	ba'ah*	Delegie
tree, cottonwood		hoxtoxt	hahātci*	hahāntinan (pl.)
grass, medicine		maxsou	waxu',* waxuina <sup>n</sup> (pl.)	wasiinan (pl.)
horse	hiwaxuhānx-äbi (pl.)	masoutihem	hiwaxuahāθa,* hi- waxuhanxeb (pl.)	hiwas 'hānθ
$\mathbf{dog}$	$he\hat{\theta}$ -äbi (pl.)	hatam	hä $\theta$ ä,* hä $\theta$ abih $\hat{a}^n$ (pl.)	hote
buffalo bull	hanänteän	hitā <sup>n</sup> mō <sup>n</sup>	hänänteä*	hänäntyei
buffalo (herd)	$hi\theta eina^n$		hīcinan	hītännan
deer	bihi'i	mixtihi	bihi'i*	bihi'i
antelope	nisitcä <sup>n</sup> , na <sup>n</sup> sitcä <sup>n</sup>	teasitean	nieteä*	nansity
elk	hīwax <sup>u</sup>	himaxsout	hiwax"*	hiwasön
mountain sheep	hota'	hoxtähän	hotä '*	hote

English	Arapaho Hinana'einan	Southern People <sup>1</sup> Nā <sup>n</sup> waθinähäna <sup>n</sup>	Wood-lodge People <sup>2</sup> Bäsa <sup>n</sup> wünena <sup>n</sup>	Gros Ventre Ha'āninin
beaver	häbäc	hamaha'	häbäc*	häbes
rabbit	$na^nk^n$	${ m m}{ar{ m a}}^{ m n}{ m kut}$	na <sup>n</sup> k <sup>u*</sup>	$na^{n}tse$
bear	woxu	mahom	wox <sup>n</sup> ,* waxuina <sup>n</sup> (pl.)	was
wolf	hānxei		hānxē*	$h\bar{a}^n\theta ei$
skunk	xouhu	$sao\theta$	xouhu*	$\theta$ ouu
eagle, bird	ni 'ihi	tcäsei	ni 'ix	ni 'ihi
erow	hou	hahāha'	hou	ouu
magpie	wa'uei	$mouxtiä^n$		wouxei
turtle	bä 'äna <sup>n</sup>	ma 'äna <sup>n</sup> hā <sup>n</sup>	bä'än*	bä 'änou
supernatural	nänäbä 'äna <sup>n</sup> , bätäna <sup>n</sup>	nänamätit	tanänäbä 'äna <sup>n</sup>	bātä-
large	bänäsan	mänacie	bänäsa <sup>n</sup>	bāsöu
white	na <sup>n</sup> k-	wanātsiän	na <sup>n</sup> k-*	nanāntsa
black	wa 'otä <sup>n</sup>	$moxtsiä^n$	wa 'otä <sup>n</sup> *	wa 'otänyan
red	bā-	maoxtaheini		baxa'an
yellow	nīhanyan	hītianie	nīha <sup>n</sup> ya <sup>n*</sup>	nīhanyan

### NOTES ON VOCABULARY

- <sup>1</sup> From Tall Bear.
- <sup>2</sup> Unmarked words from the wife of Row-of-Lodges; starred words from Tall-Bear.
- <sup>3</sup> An 1 was recorded, but seems doubtful, as the Arapaho ordinarily are unable to pronounce this sound. The word for "rain" in the same dialect was, however, recorded both as hänsivaxta and hänsilaxta.
- 4"Small." Evidently contains the diminutive suffix, as does the Bäsa\*wūnena\* form.
  - <sup>5</sup> The manuscript record may be read either with final s or  $\theta$ .

### Additional Words-Arapaho Proper

young man	hanaxa 'aha	mountain	hān'āni'
young woman	hīteiyan	$\mathbf{night}$	$b\bar{\imath}ka^n$
old woman	bätäbi(ä)	moon	bīkōsīs
old	bähä 'ei, behi 'i	sky, cloud	hana <sup>n</sup> '
human being	hinenitän	thunder	baxa'an
ghost	$ heta$ ī $\mathbf{k}^{\mathrm{n}}$	fog	bä 'äna <sup>n</sup>
head	hakuhän	creek	kaha 'anwu
hair	beiθe 'ä	snow	hī
throat	beitan	tent pole	hakānx
bone	hixu	robe	hou
heart	bätä <sup>n</sup>	awl	bei
arm	bänec	dress	bīxūti
elbow	bätic	bed	$h\bar{a}^n$
sinew	haotän	boat	hetaiwu
milk, breast-water	$b\ddot{a}\theta$ enetc <sup>1</sup>	meat	haseinou
penis	$ha\theta \bar{a}^n$	pipe	=rib
testicle	$b\ddot{a}\theta \ddot{a}s$	tobacco	cīsā <sup>n</sup> wa <sup>n</sup>
vagina	hähäte	corn	beckatänan
tail	bätihi'i	fruits	$b\bar{i}na^n$
rib	hītcan	bush	bīc
liver	hic	covote	kan'an
kidney	$hit\bar{\imath}\theta i\theta$	buffalo cow	bii
blood	bā	fly	$noub\ddot{a}^n$
excrement	$b\bar{a}$ , $bi-hi\theta$	louse	bätei
shadow	bätäθa <sup>n</sup>	worm	bīsä <sup>n</sup> , hīsa <sup>n</sup> na <sup>n</sup>
shaman	bätät	fish	nawat

Some of the more readily noted correspondences in sound between Arapaho and the other Algonkin languages, and within the Arapaho dialects, will now be given. There is no pretense that these observations are complete. The material used in the comparisons is familiar to students of the subject in the works of Baraga, Jones, Lacombe, Hayden, Rand, Petter, besides many others whose efforts have not been drawn upon. For this reason the Indian forms of the words referred to in English have not been given. The few who may follow up the present suggestions can verify them with ease, and will be at least as familiar with the material as the writer. The following abbreviations have been used to designate groups, languages, and lialects:

Eastern-Central Algonkin E-CMi Micmac Fox  $\mathbf{F}$ O Ojibwa Cree  $\operatorname{Cr}$ Ch Cheyenne  $_{\rm Bl}$ Blackfoot Arapaho group of dialects Α Arapaho proper ArGV Gros Ventre В Bäsanwūnenan Nānwaeinähānan

Of the symbols used, c is š or sh as customary in American philology,  $\theta$  is the same as English surd th, x is a surd fricative approximately in k position,  $\ddot{a}$  is a as of "bad" in American English,  $\ddot{a}^n$  and  $a^n$  are nasalized vowels,  $\ddot{o}$  is somewhat as in German, but probably unrounded, and ' is the glottal stop.

### EXTERNAL PHONETIC CORRESPONDENCES OF THE GROUP

ĸ

Assuming the Eastern-Central group of dialects, in which are included the great majority of those belonging to the family, to be most representative of the original or former condition of Algonkin, it is clear that original k is but rarely retained in the Arapaho division. It appears most commonly as s or h, or is entirely lost or represented only by a glottal stop.

k>k: wolf. Ch, Bl, A.

k>t: black, E-C, k; Ch, xt; A, t.

k>tc: metal. Ch, k; Bl, ks; A, tc.

k>s: neck, nose, eye, woman, antelope, one. Ch shows k, x, ts. GV usually has  $\theta$  for s.

k>h, x: beaver, deer, bone, bear, sun, skunk. E-C has k or sk; Bl, usually

k; Ch is variable.

k>',--: bow, turtle, red, star, eagle, foot, nine. E-C again shows sk as well as k, also kw. Ch usually agrees with Arapaho, while Bl oftener retains k, but is variable.

 $\mathbf{T}$ 

Algonkin dental stops seem to be of two kinds. One appears with but little variation as t in all dialects, including Arapaho. The other varies between t, d, n, and l in the Eastern-Central group, is t in Cheyenne as in Gros Ventre and Nānwa $\theta$ inähānan, but  $\theta$  in Arapaho proper and Bāsanwūnenan.

t>t: bow, heart, fire, night, daughter, buffalo bull, ten, reflexive suffix. Bl has some inclination toward ts or st, N toward xt.

t, d, n,  $l > \theta$ : tongue, tooth, foot, star, metal, dog, five. Mi, t, d, l; O, d, n; Bl, t?, k?; Ch, Na, GV, t; Ar, Bä,  $\theta$ .

t>te: pipe, mouth, six. E-C, t; Bl, -; Ch, ; Bä, GV, tc; Ar, t, tc.

 $\mathbf{P}$ 

Original labial stops begin to be lost or altered as soon as the Eastern-Central division is left behind, and seem to have disappeared entirely from the Arapaho group.<sup>3</sup>

p, b>k: rabbit, white, sit, sleep. E-C, p, b; Bl, p, k; Ch, k, x; Ar, Na, Bä, k; GV, ts. These are the principal occurrences of k in Arapaho that the author can account for by any phonetic rule.

p, b>te: tooth, water, night. E-C, p, b; Bl, Ch, p w; A, te.

N

N usually recurs unchanged in all Algonkin groups, though in some stems the sound varies between n and y. There may be two distinct original sounds involved.

n>n: bone, man, daughter, turtle, one, two, three, six, sing, water, fish, drink. In the last three stems m sporadically supplants n.

n, y>n, y: tongue, mouth, neck, wolf, four, five, sleep. All dialects except Mi and O have y in some of these stems. F and Na show ny.

м

M of original Algonkin seems to be retained quite regularly in Eastern-Central, in Blackfoot, in Cheyenne, and in the  $N\bar{a}^n$ wa $\theta$ inähäna<sup>n</sup> dialect of Arapaho. In the three other Arapaho dialects it is entirely lacking, and replaced by b and w. As between these two

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> E. Sapir, American Anthropologist, n. s., xv, 538, 1913.

sounds, the rule is that b occurs before the front vowels i, e,  $\ddot{a}$ ,  $\ddot{a}^n$ , and w before the back vowels u, o, a,  $a^{n,4}$  This is a consistent phonetic law of Arapaho; even within the dialect the same stem changes from b to w if the vowel becomes a back one. Compare Ar neibähä<sup>n</sup>, my grandmother, and hiniiwaha<sup>n</sup>, his grandmother. It is also illustrative that in trying to say the English word "buffalo," the Gros Ventre, whose idiom follows the same law, speak wa $\theta$ anou instead of ba $\theta$ anou. All Arapaho labial sounds seem to be derived from original m.

```
m>b (i): eat, defecate, give, dog, deer, earth.
```

In a few words m changes to n in Arapaho. In these Cheyenne has n also.

m>n: eagle, house.

#### w

A more remarkable change is that of original w to Arapaho n. This probably represents the transition w>m>n.

w>n: buffalo herd, antelope, rabbit, white; perhaps also ear. Ar, Bä, GV, regularly n; Na, sometimes m; Ch, Bl, E-C, w.

 $\mathbf{s}$ 

Eastern-Central s, like t, sometimes recurs in Arapaho, sometimes becomes  $\theta$ . There is thus the possibility that eastern s, with which c (sh) has been included, represents two sounds originally distinct.

s>s: sun, fire, wind, rain, tobacco, two, three. Bl, Ch, and Na show —, h, or x frequently. GV alone has  $\theta$  sometimes: tobacco, two, three.

 $s>\theta$ : hair, nine, eat, defecate. E-C, s, tc, dj; Ch, Na, s; Ar (and Bä?),  $\theta$ .

s>h: stone, yellow. A dialects have h, except Na t. Perhaps allied to the change k>s, h.

#### VOWELS

The vowels of Arapaho also evince fairly regular correspondences with those of other dialects, though the cause of their most marked peculiarity, the frequent nasalization of ä and a, is not clear to the writer. Counting ä<sup>n</sup> and a<sup>n</sup> for the present with ä and a, four principal equivalences are noticeable.

m>b (e): metal.

m>b (ä, än): blood, red, bow, wood, turtle, beaver, ten, drink.

m>w (a, an, o): bear, fish, grass, black.

<sup>4</sup> bā'an, road, and baha'an, thunder, are exceptions noted in simple stem words.

	Mi	$\mathbf{F}$	Cr, O	Bl	$\mathbf{Ch}$	Na	Ar, Bä, GV
Type 1	i	i	i	i	i	i	i
$\mathbf{Type} \ \ 2$	var.	ä, e	i	(i)	(i)	a	ä, e
Type $3$	a, o, u	a	a	a, o	O	a	a
Type 4	var.	$\mathbf{a}$	a	var.	o, u	o, u	$\mathbf{u}$

It is evident that there is a special similarity between Fox and the Arapaho group, at least under the orthographies that have been employed; that  $N\bar{a}^nwa\theta$ inähäna<sup>n</sup> leans towards Cheyenne; that the latter favors a sound usually written  $o_i^5$  and Blackfoot the vowel i.

Type 1—i>i: nose, eye, tooth, sun, fire, water, eat, defecate, give, two, reflexive suffix. GV alone several times has ö, which in most its occurrences in that dialect seems to replace Ar i.

Subtype 1a—i, e>i: woman, pipe, six. F, e; Cr, O, Bl, Ch, i, e, a; A i, sometimes ei.

Type 2—i, ä>ä: heart, bow, wood, dog, beaver, turtle, red, drink, two, three, four, ten. Mi, ?; F, ä; Cr, O, i; Bl, Ch, i often, but not always; Na, ä, oftener a; Ar, Bä, GV, ä.

Subtype 2a—i, e>e: hand, man, water, metal. Mi,?; F, e; Cr, O, i; Bl, i; Ch, a back vowel; Na, e, ä; Ar, Bä, GV, e.

Type 3—a>a: daughter, wolf, buffalo, rabbit, turtle, fish, star, stone, pipe, yellow, jump, sleep. Mi, back vowels, possibly only variant orthographies for a; F, Cr, O, a; Bl, a or o; Ch, o; A, a, a. GV occasionally shows ou.

Subtype 3a—Same, except Bl i, A sometimes ä: tongue, neck, beaver, dog, five, ten.

Subtype 3b—Same, except Ar, and sometimes other A dialects, open o for a: neck, bear, black, sit.

Type 4-a>u: bone, bear, skunk, rabbit, grass.

### Internal Phonetic Correspondences of the Group

#### BASA<sup>n</sup>WUNENA<sup>n</sup>

Within the Arapaho group, Bāsa<sup>n</sup>wūnena<sup>n</sup> differs little from the principal dialect. S or c sometimes appears for  $\theta$ , as in tooth, foot, white man. This is not a reversion to original s which Arapaho  $\theta$  at times represents, but a further specialization, since Arapaho  $\theta$  in these words stands for original t. On the other hand, Arapaho s, or c, becomes  $\theta$  in Bāsa<sup>n</sup>wūnena<sup>n</sup> in the word for nose, and x in fire and wood. In other stems Arapaho  $\theta$ , s, and c recur unchanged in Bāsa<sup>n</sup>wūnena<sup>n</sup>. T occasionally appears as tc: tree, mouth, six, ten.

All the Bäsa<sup>n</sup>wūnena<sup>n</sup> body-part terms obtained from both informants begin with the possessive prefix of the third person hi-, instead of the indefinite wa-, bä-, of Arapaho, which elsewhere in the family is represented by ma-, mi.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Petter, Mem. Am. Anthr. Ass., 1, 448, 1907, denies that Cheyenne properly possesses the vowels i and u.

#### GROS VENTRE

Gros Ventre presents greater changes.

Ar x>GV s: grass, elk, bear, eight, ten. GV evidently clings to the older sound which Ar has altered.

Ar x>GV  $\theta$ : wolf, skunk. GV apparently has specialized.

Ar  $\theta > \text{GV}$  t: tongue, white man, dog, buffalo, buffalo herd, star, metal, five, "nephew" (when not called "son"), father-in-law, son-in-law, brother or sister-in-law of opposite sex. Comparison shows Gros Ventre to be the more conservative, as the Ar sound stands for original t.

Ar  $\theta > GV$  ts, te: foot.

Ar t>GV te, ty: mouth, hand, six. Bä shows a similar tendency. In many other words, on the other hand, such as ear, belly, fire, mountain sheep, black, eight, ten, both Ar and GV have t.

Ar s,  $\epsilon > GV$   $\theta$ : eye, neck, woman, tobacco, two, three, seven, eight, father, older brother, "niece" (when not called "daughter"), daughter-in-law, wife.<sup>6</sup> In some of these words Ar s represents original s or h, in others original k. In other instances Ar s of both origins remains s in GV.

Ar to was usually heard as either ts, or ty, nearly ky, in Gros Ventre.

Ar k>GV ts: rabbit, white.

Ar i>GV ö: eye, sun, fire.

#### $NA^nWU\theta INAHANA^n$

 $N\bar{a}^nwu\theta$ inähäna<sup>n</sup> not only departs farthest from Arapaho proper but stands nearest of the known Arapaho dialects to Cheyenne and Eastern-Central. It presents enough peculiarities, however, to be more than a mere transition.

 $N\bar{a}^nwu\theta$ inäh $\bar{a}$ na $^n$  agrees with Cheyenne in retaining m which Arapaho has converted to b and w; in fact the dialectic pronunciation of "Washington" was given as moneten. It agrees with Cheyenne and Ojibwa in having w, or b, in certain words which possess n in Arapaho. Like these two dialects, it shows n as the initial of the words for four and five, where Arapaho has y. In all these points it departs from the Arapaho group of dialects in the direction of the Central and Cheyenne groups.

As regards s and h sounds, correspondences of all three types, s>h, x>s, s>s, are found between Arapaho and Nānwuθinähānan. Arapaho x is probably an h with partial stricture rather than a true palatal fricative. In place of it Nānwuθinähānan sometimes has s, sometimes a sound written xs. In "bear" h equals x.

Arapaho  $\theta$  was usually rendered by t, once or twice by s and ts, in the Nā<sup>n</sup>wu $\theta$ inähāna<sup>n</sup> words obtained. Three words in this dialect

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Bull. Am. Mus. Nat. Hist., xvIII, 9, 1902.

were recorded with  $\theta$ , but the sound does not agree regularly with any Arapaho sound in these eases, and must be considered doubtful.

Arapaho ä was sometimes rendered by ä in Nānwu $\theta$ inähānan, sometimes by a. Ei becomes e.

The x or h so frequently written before t, ts, and s in  $N\bar{a}^nwu\theta$ inähäna<sup>n</sup> causes the suspicion that the informant was exaggerating a real or imaginary greater degree of aspiration, either of vowels or of consonants, than he believed Arapaho to possess. It seems somewhat doubtful whether full xt, xts, and xs were really spoken. Cheyenne, however, shows a similar parasitic x or h before t, as well as before k. Yurok also has xk, and Fox 'k.

### PART II

### SKETCH OF ARAPAHO PROPER

### PHONETIC ELEMENTS

It is fourteen years since the writer has heard Arapaho or Gros Ventre. At that time his understanding of the nature and formation of spoken sounds was vague. Some experience with and much interest in the two languages have, however, left many distinct motor impressions of words; and a comparison of variant orthographies makes other points clear which inability of interpretation rendered baffling at the time. The following notes may therefore still have some value.

Arapaho vowels are:

- u, ū, open.
- o, very open, often confused with an; long, ou.
- an, ān, nasalized, possibly spoken with the tongue slightly more raised than in the following.
  - a, ā.
- A, less clear than a, was often written, but not regularly, and has been omitted from the present orthography.
  - ä, ä, as in American English "bad."
  - än, än, nasalized.
  - e, very open, sometimes resembling ä; long, ei.
  - i, ī, open.

Gros Ventre adds to these a mixed vowel ö, sometimes heard as almost o, sometimes as ü. This is a derivative from i. Arapaho ei was sometimes heard with an approach to the quality of öi.

The extreme openness of most of these vowels, as well as the presence of  $\ddot{a}$ , are conspicuous resemblances to the phonetics of Yurok, now that Dr. Sapir has shown the connection.

Long vowels are more or less doubled. See text III, note 1.

Final vowels, unless long or accented, are surd or whispered. The nature of surd vowels was not understood by the author at the time his notes were recorded; they were therefore sometimes omitted, sometimes written as sonant, sometimes indicated by small superior characters. So far as it could be restored with what seemed reasonable safety, the latter orthography has been employed in this paper. The writer is strongly of the impression that no word in Arapaho really ends in a consonant, a final surd or sonant vowel being always present;

but proof or disproof of this belief must be left to future investigators. Gros Ventre may furnish an exception in the case of final surd n; but this sound seems to owe its quality to the surdness of the preceding vowel. In Gros Ventre, also, the surdness of final vowels seems more complete than in Arapaho.

Vowels followed by a glottal stop (') show usually, perhaps always in distinct speech, an echo. Nähä and nähää, this, were written indiscriminately for nähä'ä, perhaps more exactly nähä'ä. The orthography nähä' should be sufficient.

# Arapaho consonants:

k, t, and to (English ch) are probably sonant during part of the explosion, as in so many Indian languages. The g mentioned by Dr. Michelson was not observed. When final, these stops seem to be entirely surd, and their explosion takes on a vowel color.

In Gros Ventre, to is replaced by two sounds: ts, the general equivalent of Arapaho tc, and ty, which often stands for Arapaho t. The two are however not as different in articulation and sound as the orthographies might indicate. Ty seems to be a very posterior t; it is sometimes heard as ky, and the Arapaho so render it in trying to reproduce Gros Ventre.

b is a full sonant, as would be indicated by its origin from m, and by its alternation, both in Arapaho and Gros Ventre, with w.

w, y, and n need no discussion. Gros Ventre surd n has been mentioned in connection with the surd vowels.

s and c (sh) are difficult to distinguish. They were very much confounded by the writer, though he is inclined to consider them two sounds.

x and h were also much confused. It seems that x is really an h with considerable stricture, and that h is fainter than in English, so that h and 'might have been better orthographies. If this is the case, the nature of the two sounds is the same as in Yana, Mohave, and other Californian languages.<sup>7</sup> In Gros Ventre initial h is particularly faint, and was often not heard. Final h or x, that is, h followed by a surd vowel, is strong in both languages.

 $\theta$  is a surd dental fricative like English th in thin.

Vocalic changes are illustrated throughout the grammatical and textual material presented below, but are very complex. Changes proceed from stem to suffix, from suffix to stem, and from stem to prefix; they are sometimes in the direction of assimilation, at other times of contrast. Consonant alterations, especially between b and w, follow the vowel changes. Here again the similarity of process to Yurok is marked.

Consonantal changes are also somewhat obscure, but it is of note that in part at least they follow the interdialectic equivalences between Arapaho and Gros Ventre.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Present series of publications, x, 62, 1911.

### Composition

The intricate subject of word composition is too little plain in Arapaho to allow of more than a listing of some of the principal forms which word compounding has been observed to take. These comprise nouns containing two or more elements used also as independent words, a few words containing elements occurring only as "prefixes," and a larger number ending in elements which are always "suffixes." Verbs consisting of two verb stems, or of a verbal and an adverbial stem, are more conveniently considered in connection with the subsequent section treating of the structure of the verb.

### A. NOUNS COMPOUNDED OF TWO SEPARATE WORDS

Noun and noun, the first determining the second:

hān-n-isei, "Bed-Woman"
he\theta-bic, dog bush
he\theta-w-anwu, dog lodge
hi-tee "äox-anwu, club lodge, club dance
bīsän-n-oxn-inan, worm weeds
waxn-sei-nan, bear, women
nītcīhe-hinen, Kiowa (nīteiye, river)
nih "ān\theta-ousei, white-man woman, American woman
cīcīyē-n-axu, snake weed, snake medicine

Verb with a noun as its object, which can also be used as a separate, independent substantive:

wan-isei-nä-hi $\theta$ i, they go after women, burrs notī-sei-n-ä<sup>n</sup>t¹, looks for a wife hi-netci-bī-ni $\theta$ ¹, the giver of water, he who owns the waters

It will be seen that the noun comes before as well as after the verbal element. It is not certain how far these examples are to be interpreted as being verbs or as being nouns. Hence the term "incorporation" is avoided for them.

Noun with following verb or adjective stem, the former determining the latter, but the entire word being nominal. It will be seen that the majority of the forms are proper names. Compare the verbal suffix -ni.

ha'āti-n-ahankän, "Lime Crazy" wax-teīyei, "Bear Creeping" (cīcī, creep) wax-kukatäni, "Bear Spotted (Is)" hānxä-ba'āni, "Wolf Red (Is)" hisei-waotäni, "Woman Black (Is)" icitän-kūθan, fire drill

# Verb, adjective, or adverb preceding and determining a noun:

h-axānθ-ineninan, funny men, name of a band (axānt-ēhi, laughable) na<sup>n</sup>wu-nenitāna<sup>n</sup>, south people hawah-anwū, many houses, town hanwān-ū-n-anaxa'ahä, praying young man häbät-ä $\theta$ , large dog (he $\theta$ ) häbät-ānxe, large knife (wānxe) häbä $\theta$ -inen<sup>1</sup>, large man häbäθ-ī-waxū, large bear (wox<sup>n</sup>) hätcax-ānxe, small knife hätcäc-ineni, small man kaha'ū-cī-nin, half a day haseihi-n-axucītanan, sacrifice (sun dance) paintings nihan-n-ouhan, yellow buffalo calves (wou) waotän-n-ou, black crow (hou) kānku-nantinei, "One-eyed Sioux" (kankou-iyan, patch on) kankuiy-äθäbi, scabby dogs hänt-etci, large water, ocean (netci, water) cītci-nä-waxu, lasting weed (cīcītci, stretch) tcäyataw<sup>n</sup>-inenitä<sup>n</sup>, untrue person, spirit θawaθ-inenitän, real person, human being

# B. NOUNS AND VERBS FORMED WITH PREFIXES

### wot-i-, in fire, into fire.

woti-tan-ēhi, fire-starter wot1-tanā-tanā-nan, they burn it hänix-woti-θ-an, they put him in the fire woti-kanhu-nan, they ran into the fire woti-tanän, added wood to the blaze

### sä'ä-, sä'i-, flat.

sä'ä-bäxan, flat wood, boards sä'ei-tca'an, "flat" (straight tubular) pipe sä'ä-hi $\theta$ i, flat ones, bedbugs taha-sä'i-ci, after she lay sä'ä-beitciθä, flat metal, spade sä 'i-ce-θānan, roof sä 'ä-sanan, sliced meat hänix-sä'ä-se'esī, then cut them into slices sä 'i-θi-xa-h-uθen', I peg you out flat sä 'i-θi-xa-h-un, the crucified one, Christ sä'i-ci-w-anaxa'ä, "Lie-abed-long Young-man"

# nā-, relating to clothing.

nā-tānnei, take off moccasins nä-tatahän, take off leggings  $n\bar{a}$ - $\theta$ ibi, take off clothes nā-yan-un, dress!

kaka-, relating to mental action.

kaka'-uθetcan-nan, thoughts kako-xa'änätan, think about it

### C. NOUNS AND VERBS FORMED WITH SUFFIXES

-ī-ni, on measures of time. Compare the suffix -ini on the numerals 11 to 19, which is no doubt the same.

kahaŭ-cī-ni-n, half a day tihi'-sī-ni, yesterday tayu-nī-n', tatayou-nī-n', autumn (tai, cold) tcātcī-n', winter, year īsibī-ta-nī-ni, bedtime, time for lying down xāntäei-nī-n', shortly after, sometime later tahn-tcāni-bihiyan-ni, when it was late in the night

-ätīt<sup>i</sup>, on names of ceremonial acts. The last part of this suffix is almost certainly an ending denoting the third person.

tcä'.ätīt', welcoming
tceitan-h-ätīt', ear piercing
tiaxan-n-ätīt', foot touching, an invitation
tcätcecī-n-ätīt', untying, a redeeming
tcaoxu-tcäbi-h-ätīt', foe-shooting, the settling of a dispute by a game or test

-ahawānti, dance. Also seems to contain the ending of the third person.

hou-n-ahawānti, crow dance
hasan-n-ahawānti, rain dance
nou-t-ahawānti, dancing out of sun dance
ka'ei-n-ahawānti, round dance, ghost dance
tawa-n-ahawānti, cutting dance
nanä-n-ahawānti, all of you dance around me!

-tanā, burn, do to or with fire.

woti-tanā-t¹, he makes a fire hā-tanā-hei, put the fire out! hā-tanā-θ-ānt, he extinguishes it hā-tanā-kana-θei, drench the fire wot¹-tanā-hokani, they burn it

-teā-na, cook; probably from the same radical as the last.

hi-tcāna-āt¹, gridiron tcābitāna-tcāna, fried bread nī-te-tcānā-θäyei-naʰ, I maintain the fire constantly  $-i-\theta$ etca<sup>n</sup>, think.

kaka'-u\theta\(^n\)-na\(^n\), thoughts
wax-\(^n\theta\)-ta\(^n\), feel sad (wa\(^n\)-sa\(^n\), wa\(^n\)-teta\(^n\)-hought
bi'a\(^n\)-ou\(^n\)-teta\(^n\), I truly thought
h\(^n\)\(^n\)-kaxta\(^n\)-ti\(^n\), then she thought something was wrong

 $-\theta$ ibi, relating to clothing. This and the preceding three elements seem verbal and could with equal propriety be listed among the suffixes or stems of the next section.

nā-θibi, undress teī-θibi-t<sup>i</sup>, he dressed

-anwu, water.

haxecī-n-anwunetc¹, muddy water tcänätän-n-anwunetc¹, blue or deep water θänθi-anwu, high or rough waves kaha'-anwu, creek kakuiy-anwu, sticky liquid, molasses

-(i)yei, tent: nīnan, nīnan, tent. näyei, häyei, hiyei, my, your, her tent yeiyi, set up a tent sīs-äyei, take down a tent n-eihanwū-uyei, I have no tent

-akac, -akay, tent, house.

häbät-akay¹, large tent
hätcax-akay¹, small tent
wanθei-n-akay, wanθei-n-akac, an old brown tent
waotänna-h-akay-eit¹, ''Black Lodge,'' his tent is black
bätäbi-h-akac, old woman's tent
hī-beitciθei-n-akay-anit¹, who has the metal tent
hina-n-akay-an, ''main'' pole, by which tent is raised
tcīt-akahay-inānt¹, enter-tent-song, sung when water is brought into the
peyote tent
heθaw-akay-a-ni, in the dog tent

- $\ddot{a}\theta\ddot{a}$ ', fire.

bänäs-ä $\theta$ ä', a large fire hī-bāxuteān-ä $\theta$ ä, when the fire became low kox-k-a $\theta$ ä-ya<sup>n</sup>-na<sup>n</sup>, kindlings

-anihi', pet, domestic animal; perhaps contains the diminutive suffix quoted below.

tcīy-anēhi, furry, shaggy dog ta'-anähi-hi', short-legged dog n-eiha<sup>n</sup>wū-t-anihi', I have no horses -h-ānxu, plural -h-ānxäbi, horse, domestic animal.

n-äbīt-ānxabei-t', steals horses or cattle noti-n-ānxäbī, looks for horses hiwaxu-hānxäbi, horses (hiwaxu, elk)

- $\ddot{a}$ 'ei, head, hair, neck. The independent word for "hair" is bei $\theta$ e'ä, for "his head" hakuhä<sup>n</sup>.

ot-ä'ei-hi, comb hair
häntit-ä'ei-ni\theta, beheaded ones
tcä'ä'ei-n-axa'ananxu, round-head-ax
tcästc-ä'ei-ni\theta, scratched head
bäbä'-a'ei-ni\theta, you are curly haired
nan-tan-h-īcīb-ä'ei-nei-ti, and when he laid his head down
kank-ä'ei-\theta, Blackfeet (with erect hair)
kax-ä'ei-sibäti, fractured his skull
kan-xu-hänix-täb-ä'ei-kū-\theta-änan, then again they cut off his head
behici-täb-ä'ei-\theta-in, all cut off heads
täb-ä'ei-bäs-ī, cut-head-wood, stumps
täb-ä'ei-nan, cut-head, hornless saddle
tcih-täs-ä'ei-ci, lay your head on!
nank-a'ei-n, white-neck, starched collar
tahn-tcihi-bä-tcīt-ä'ei-xan-\theta, when they all put their heads in

-i-θä, nose. The independent word is beic.
 täb-īθä-bic, cut-nose-bush, whose fruit appears noseless like a skull

-ēhi, face.

kou-ēhi, swell-face, mosquito kahan-ehi, hair burnt off hä'-ni-täbi-eihī-t', struck him in the face

- $\theta\ddot{a}^n\theta$ -i, fingers, hand. Independent word, bätcet. hähīs- $\theta\ddot{a}^n\theta$ -ōhu, wash hands

-a<sup>n</sup>t, leg. Independent word, wa 'a<sup>n</sup>θ<sup>i</sup>.
 hawah-ā<sup>n</sup>t-ät<sup>i</sup>, many legs, centipede

-ixtan, nail, claw, foot.

was-ixta<sup>n</sup>, bear claws, bear foot (wox<sup>u</sup>, bear) hä<sup>n</sup>s-ixtä<sup>n</sup>-cīsa<sup>n</sup>, "Sore-foot-child"

-ineihi, tail. Independent word, bätihi'i.

täntanka-n-ineihi, raccoon (twisted, ringed tail?) taxan-n-ineihi, opossum (smooth tail?) wanθeiniθ-ineihi, bat, also Satan (brown, or old, ugly tail?) -hi'i, -hä', -hähi, diminutive.

hanaxa'aha, young man, hanaxa'ä-hi'i, boy bätäbi(ä), old woman, batäbi-hähi teia<sup>n</sup>, child, teia<sup>n</sup>-n-ähä' cīcītei, duck, cīcītee-hän' ta'anähi-hi', short-legged dog

#### Verbs

#### WORD-FORMING PREFIXES

Among the elements prefixed to verbs, it is clear that those which are essentially word-forming come nearest the stem, while those whose purpose is more strictly relational or grammatical on the whole precede them. As might be expected, no hard and fast line can, however, be drawn between the two classes.

Word-forming prefixes, in turn, are often difficult to separate from independent words. Thus, täs-i- and teän-i- mean "on" and "under" in verbs; but provided with the locative suffix -i-hi' they are adverbs which stand alone. Just so xou-wu-hu', "straight," and xanou, "immediately," are employed, in the forms xou- and xanou-, as prefixes to verbs. Verbs themselves, like teäsis, "to begin," and  $\theta a^n ku$ -h, "to follow," are used as prefixes to other verbs.

Apparently related to this last group are such elements as  $t\bar{a}$ '-, tou-, "to stop," and ta, tou, "to strike, tie, or be or come in contact with"; kax-, "through," and kax, "to impact violently";  $tc\ddot{a}\theta$ -i-, "away, outdoors," and  $tc\ddot{a}\theta$ -i, "to depart or elope";  $tc\ddot{a}b$ -i-, "past, alongside," and  $tc\ddot{a}b$ -i, "to travel."

It is true that even when these elements are themselves verbs they are not used merely with the personal suffixes, but that second elements such as -hi, -ni, -ku, -xa, -h are added to them. Now these added elements, which are frequent on indubitable verb stems, have all been listed as suffixes. But the possibility is by no means precluded that these "suffixes," whose significance usually is of the vaguest and most general, are themselves the real stem of the verb; in which case the preceding element, which is so much more specific in meaning as usually to carry the principal idea conveyed by the complete word, would after all be a prefix of the adverbial or prepositional type familiar from so many other languages.

For instance,  $\theta$ i- or  $\theta$ ei- occurs as the first etymological element of a considerable number of verbs or nouns in all of which the idea of "in" or "on" or "projecting upward" is contained. Thus,  $\theta$ i-aya<sup>n</sup>,

"a post";  $\theta$ ei-ka-h and  $\theta$ ei-wa-n, "to carry on the back." On the other hand, the frequent element -ku is always at the end of words, and often adds little if anything to the meaning of the stem to which it is attached, as in äbīta-ku, "to steal," of which the stem appears without the -ku, but with the same denotation, in äbītä, "to steal," n-äbīt-īhi, "thief," h-äbīt-ānxabei-ti, "he steals horses." When, however, the prepositional "prefix"  $\theta$ ei- and the vague "suffix" -ku are put together they form  $\theta$ ei-ku, "to put in." In the same manner the combination of the variant  $\theta$ i- with the suffix -oku, apparently an intransitive equivalent of transitive -ku, results in  $\theta$ i-oku, "to sit." Which part of  $\theta$ ei-ku and  $\theta$ i-oku is what in other languages would be called the stem? If the first element is a verb stem, then  $\theta$ ei-wa-n, and such parallel forms as teī $\theta$ i-n-anha-b, "to enter in order to see," are clearly compound or double verbs. If the second element is a verb stem, then äbītä-ku must be a compound of two verbs.

That Arapaho, like Shoshonean and some other American languages, possesses true compound verbs—verbs functioning as such and composed of two verbs—is thus probable. But either  $\theta$ ei- or -ku, or both, and with them a large number of other elements, are lost as affixes. And yet the process involved in these cases is not one of mere simple word-compounding, for apparently  $\theta$ ei- never occurs without a following element and -ku never without a preceding one. In short, it would seem that the Arapaho verb is frequently, perhaps normally, compounded of elements which themselves either are, or can become, verbal in force.

It is therefore possible that the old terms "polysynthesis" and "holophrasis," which in recent years have been in justifiable disrepute on account of their vagueness and their implication of processes totally foreign to other languages, may, when the Algonkin, and for that matter the Iroquoian and Caddoan languages, are more precisely understood, be rehabilitated with a new and exact meaning. And still extreme caution seems called for in drawing any such inference. "Incorporation" is another linguistic concept which has been reestablished of late years; and yet the justification was brought about only by an abandonment of the very traits which "incorporation" was originally and long believed to denote. Bandied about without standing for anything definite, the term "incorporation" was abused until the very existence of the process was challenged and denied. And when the reality of the process was finally demonstrated the proof resolved itself into the recognition of pronominal incorporation

as a familiar and purely grammatical method represented in some degree in most languages, and of nominal incorporation as a form of the equally familiar process of etymological word-compounding, with only the one distinctive feature that in "incorporating" languages noun and verb can be combined to form verbs, whereas in other idioms they combine only into nouns. In short, the concept of incorporation involves only a new application of a widespread and well known linguistic process, not a new and unique process itself. Or it might be said that incorporating idioms differ from non-incorporating ones in degree, not in kind.

In an analogous manner it seems possible that we may ultimately be justified in speaking of Algonkin as truly "holophrastic" or "polysynthetic." But if so, these terms will essentially be only a convenient designation for the linguistic process which allows two verbs to consolidate into a single one.

In fine, the Algonkin verb, so far as Arapaho is representative of it, cannot in any off-hand manner be broken up into the usual elements of "prefix," stem," and "suffix"; and any attempt to apply such a procedure leads quickly to contradictions and inconsistencies that reveal the arbitrariness of the method.

The late Dr. William Jones reached exactly the same conclusion as regards the Fox dialect. He does not separate "prefixes" and "suffixes" from "stems" in the verb, but distinguishes "initial stems," "secondary stems of the first order," and "secondary stems of the second order," making these elements differ from each other not so much in their kind of meaning or in their ability or inability to appear as separate words, as in their mere order or position in the word-compound. This classification is a valuable and important departure from the all too frequent method of forcing new languages to fit old schemes or the categories established in other tongues. That the principles of Algonkin verb formation are in some respects conspicuously different from those of Indo-European Dr. Jones has made very clear; and a realization of this fact is the first requisite to a true understanding of Algonkin structure.

At the same time, while Dr. Jones has cleared away the brush and brought us face to face with the trees, he has not led us out of the forest. This task he would no doubt have achieved, save for his untimely death; but it remains undone. The realization that the Algonkin foot does not fit into the grammatical shoe built around the Indo-European last is, however important, only a first step. The

next and necessary one must be the construction of a new type of shoe which upon suitable modification for individual cases will fit both feet. Or, to drop the metaphor, while an application to Algonkin of linguistic categories derived from Indo-European leads to misunderstanding, the construction and use of an entirely novel set of categories for Algonkin is meaningless. The types of structure represented by the two groups of languages obviously have something in common, however different these common principles may in reality be from what superficial acquaintance or a one-sided approach would lead one to suppose. In fact, the determination of what they have in common, involving as it does the recognition of that in which they are different, is an essential purpose of the study of both; for whether our interest lies in the problem of the nature or that of the origin of human speech, a classification is involved. In its widest ultimate aspect philology is concerned not with Algonkin as such nor with Indo-European as such but with all languages. Only when speech in general, its scope and its methods, are better understood will both Algonkin and Indo-European, or for that matter any particular group of languages, be more truly understandable. The real aim of the study of any American tongue, as well as the aim of any deeper research in Indo-European philology, must therefore be the more precise and fundamental determination of their relations to all other languages; and this necessitates concepts and terms which are applicable in common. It is impossible to characterize the wolf in terms of his skeleton, the elephant of his embryology, the whale of his habits, and then to construct a classification which will help to reveal the inherent nature, the development, or the origin of the animal kingdom. True tribute to the memory of Dr. Jones's work will be paid, not by a standing still where his labors were unfortunately broken off when chiefly their negative or destructive side had been completed, but by carrying his efforts and formulations on through a constructive phase to a point, denied to him by time, at which Algonkin will once more appear in a definite relation to human speech as a whole.

What this relation will be the writer does not have knowledge or understanding enough of any Algonkin language to say. But until the science of language is revolutionized by entirely new methods of thinking about it there seem to be only three possible descriptions of the Algonkin verb that have a usable meaning.

The first interpretation is that of the verb as the result of a process of composition similar to that of noun composition, but extended in

Algonkin also to verbs. This essentially is the conclusion of Dr. Jones; and it is also the inference of the present writer. But it cannot be too clearly recognized that even if this explanation is in substance the correct one we do not yet really know anything as to the

rules and conditions and limitations of this verb-compounding.

The second interpretation of the Algonkin verb is that of a stem followed by a greater or less number of suffixes. In this case the "initial stem" of Dr. Jones would be the only true stem, his "secondary stems" the suffixes. In support of this explanation is the fact that the initial elements of verbs come nearest to having the power of forming words by themselves, in both Arapaho and Fox: and the statement of Dr. Jones's that on the whole initial stems more definitely perform the function of verbs. If this view is correct, the type of Arapaho verb-building would be somewhat analogous to that of Eskimo.

The third possible interpretation is also that of a verb stem with affixes, the word-forming ones, however, being chiefly or wholly prefixes, the stem coming last, except for grammatical endings.

In favor of this last view is the fact that practically all the "secondary stems of the second order" given by Dr. Jones are naturally translated by words which in most other languages are verbs, whereas substantially all his cited "initial stems" and "secondary stems of the first order" can actually be rendered, without much distortion, as adverbs, nouns, auxiliary verbs, or modal particles. It is not certain how far Dr. Jones's examples of each class are fully representative of that class, his lists obviously aiming at well translated instances rather than at fullness; but it is clear that his own presentation of evidence leaves the interpretation of the "secondary stems of the second order" as being true verb stems defined by prefixes, in a position where it cannot be summarily dismissed.

Thus the "secondary stems of the second order" listed by Dr. Jones are most simply rendered as follows: egä, dance; teim (Arapaho teawou), swim; isä, fly; isähō, jump; ōtä, crawl; usä (Arapaho is-ä, us-ä), walk; gāpā (Arapaho θi-ānku), stand; pahō (Arapaho i-kan-hu), run; ō, carry on back; hogō, swim, convey by water; pugo, float. Initial stems cited10 are: kī, about; pem(i), past, alongside, incipiently; pyä, hither; pī(t), into; cōsk, straightly, smoothly; sāg(i), projecting, holding; mīk, assiduously; kōg, wetly, with water; kās(ī), by wiping; pas(i), suddenly, hotly; wī, with; tä(wi), painfully; nag(i), stop; pon(i), cease;

94

<sup>8</sup> Some Principles of Algonquian Word-formation, American Anthropologist, n. s., vi, 401, 1904.

<sup>9</sup> Op. cit., 394.

<sup>10</sup> P. 388.

wäp(i), begin; kask(i), can, be able; kīc(i), completely; nōtä (pp. 394, 404), be unable; pag (pp. 393, 403, Arapaho kax-), by striking, with impact. Secondary stems of the first order<sup>11</sup> are ā'kw, wood, resisting; nag, hole; tag, color; nāgu, appearance; itä, feel; äne, think; kam, expanse; and the following body part stems, used objectively or adverbially (in translation) to the verbal element in the verb complex: cä, ear; kum, nose; tun, mouth; winä, horn; 'kwä, head, hair, nape; tcä, belly.

Compare also wäp-usä-wa, "he begins to walk" (p. 386) = "incipiently he walks" (or "he begins in his walk"); wäpi-pyä-tci-tetep-usä-wa, he begins to walk approaching in a circle = "incipiently hither circularly he walks" (or "he begins his hither circular walk";); pāgi-kumä-cin-wa, "he bumped his nose'' (p. 393) = "with impact his nose he struck" (or "he struck his nose against it''?); täwi-cin-wa, "he fell and hurt himself" (p. 386) = "painfully he struck' (or "he hurt himself against it, he hurt himself by impact"?); täwe-'kwä-hō-wa, "he has a headache" (p. 394) = "painfully as to his head he is" (or "he hurts as to his head"); pag-ā'kwi-tunä-cin-wa, "he bumps his mouth" (p. 403) = "with impact against something resisting his mouth he struck" (or "he struck against something resisting with his mouth so as to be stopped"?). Translating these Algonkin words as compound verbs gives a third set of renditions, which are perhaps the truest, but, owing to Indo-European idiom, almost unintelligible in English: "he begin-walks," "he begin-hither-around-walks," "he hit-nose-strikes," "he hurt-strikes," "he hurts-head," "he hit-hard-mouth-strikes."

The posthumous and fuller grammatical sketch of Fox by Dr. Jones in the Handbook of American Indian Languages<sup>12</sup> gives some other forms, to which the reviser, Dr. Michelson, has added a hundred odd further initial stems taken from the Fox Texts of Dr. Jones. But this increased material does not alter the conclusion which can be drawn from Dr. Jones's earlier work as here summarized. secondary stems of the first order are clearly not the principal stems of the verb-complexes. The "initial stems" may be verbs. If they are, the "secondary stems of the second order" are either suffixes or other verbs compounded with the "initial stems." That they are suffixes does not seem likely from the character of the examples given. If their number is substantially limited to those quoted, their suffix nature might be conceived of; but if their number is indefinitely large they cannot well be anything but true verb stems. The evidence of quantity, then, becomes as decisive on this point as that of quality: and this evidence must be awaited with interest from Dr. Michelson or some other authority competent to carry on Dr. Jones's analysis. Meanwhile the strong probability is that if the "initial stems" are truly verbal in nature the normal Fox verb is a compound binary

<sup>11</sup> P. 391.

<sup>12</sup> Bureau of American Ethnology, Bull. 40, 735-873, 1911.

verb. If, on the other hand, the "initial stems" are essentially adverbial, prepositional, or modal in quality, they deserve only to be ranked as prefixes, even if some of them may have reached this condition by the way of once having been subsidiary verbs; and in that case Fox, and with it no doubt Algonkin in general, possesses verbs that are built up around a kernel of a normal verbal stem or root, as in most languages, and these stems or roots are the "secondary stems of the second order."

The problem has a somewhat different aspect in Fox and Arapaho because Dr. Jones and Dr. Michelson have started their analysis of the verb from the concept of three kinds of stems, while the present treatment proceeds, though with full realization of the difficulties involved, from the more conservative premises of prefix, stem, and suffix. But Arapaho is so obviously Algonkin in its whole plan of expression and word-building that the fundamental problem is undoubtedly identical in the two languages.<sup>13</sup>

One suggestion to future laborers in this field may not be amiss. It is the dropping of the term "secondary stems," at least as applied to those "of the second order." If these "secondary stems" are suffixes, nothing will be gained by denominating them stems. If they are stems, that is, true verbal elements, they are either the real stem of the entire verb or at least one of a pair of stems, and in the latter case probably the ruling and "determined" one of the pair. In that event the designation "secondary" will be misleading. Tentatively the name "final stems," which parallels that of "initial stems" without any implication of primacy or dominance, is proposed.

In short, the undetermined and, in the writer's mind, fundamental problem of Arapaho, Fox, and Algonkin in general is whether these languages say "he enter-looks," "he enters lookingly," or "enteringly he looks." The first solution seems indicated; if it proves fallacious, the third appears more likely to be correct than the second. In either the probable first or third event, however, it can be said that the last element comes nearest to being the principal verb stem of the complex word.

The thorough difficulty of judging this case in the present state of knowledge may be illustrated by the English words "contend,"

<sup>13</sup> It is a matter of great satisfaction to the author that since the preceding passages were written, two statements from the pen of Dr. Michelson (Am. Anthrop., n. s., xv, 475, 693, 1913) have been published which evince a very similar realization of the more important aspects of this intricate problem. Dr. Michelson's knowledge of Algonkin is much the greater; that he should have come to nearly the same conclusions is therefore gratifyingly corroborative.

"contest," "conflict," "combat," "compete." If English were as little understood in its basic structure and history as Algonkin, it would be a fair inference that "con-" in these words denoted the verbal idea of "struggle, oppose, fight," and that the second syllables were adverbially modifying suffixes of this stem. That "-flict" and "-pete" do not occur independently, and "tend" and "test" when separate words have an entirely different meaning from their compound forms, would only incline to confirm the conjecture. Obviously it would require a wealth of accurately understood and exactly analyzable lexical material before the true nature of the elements of these words and their strict parallelism to the constituents of "offset," "forbid," or "withdraw" became clear. This understanding of Algonkin we do not yet possess; and therefore, tempting though it may seem to explain its verb as compounded of two verbal elements, or of a nominal or adverbial with a verbal element, it is wiser to proceed with caution. Accordingly, for purposes of presentation, the old concepts of stem, prefix, and suffix have been retained, subject to the qualifications discussed, as the categories underlying the following classification of Arapaho verb elements.

A. Prefixes Used Also as Independent, Separate Words, or Made Into Verbs by the Addition of an Unspecific, Merely Verbifying Suffix

tcäsis-, begin.

teäsis-ina<sup>n</sup>ei, go off to hunt teesis-ta-ka<sup>n</sup>hu, begin to flee teeθiθ-ouhu, begin to climb

näye-, try.

tah\*-bä-näyei-θ¹, when all tried näyi-kaxk-atī-wa'ou, tried to roll through näye-tawa-h-un¹, try to chop it down!

 $\theta$ a<sup>n</sup>k<sup>u</sup>-, following, behind.

θanku-h, θananku-h, follow
 θanku-nan-usä, come back
 θan(k)-kanoutan, follow making dust

tā'-, tanā-', tou-, tanou-, stop, cease. The element occurs also as an independent verb or characteristic first part of the verb in a

number of words which denote contact, impact, or the meeting of an obstacle by a motion.

tā'-usä, come and stop tanā '-usā, stop when going kou-tā'-ān-bä-, lie abed long (ān, bed) hantnī-taux-teä-i-niθi, stopping place hä-tou-n-a<sup>n</sup>wū-n-eθi, I hold it for you tanou-ku-hu $\theta$ i, three first poles erected to hold up the remainder of the tent nī-tou-nan, I strike tou-nināti, coup, counting strokes tou-ku-hu-ta-ni-nan, they are tied up for tou-ku-hu-i-n-ānwū, tying-up house, jail tou-tci-hīti, belt ta'a-xa-n-eθen', I kick you tan-yan-b-eθeni, I bite you taa-w-anti, taa-b-än, struck him ta-wa-hei-nan, I chop wood hant-ta-wa-h-äti, he will cut down the tree nītawū-tou, "Striking First," a name

kax- seems to imply violent impact or penetration. Compare Fox pag-.

kax-ka'āna", it went through
kax-k-oti-wā", rolled through
kah-ä'ei-si-bä-ti, fractured his skull
kax-aei-ti, striking
kaxa'-axuxa", wedge
kaxa'-āti, there was a fissure
kax-ouhu, chipped off, shot off
kaxa'-än-häk", shoots him
kox-k"θāhān-na", "breastpins' of tent
kox-k"θā-yan-na", kindlings ("through flame starts')")
kox-ta-wu-h, touch, do to, copulate

teäb-i-, passing, past, on, continuing.

teäb- $\bar{i}$ -hi- $t^i$ , travels teäb-i-sä, pass on, pass by, be on way, walk, go continually teäb-i-ka<sup>n</sup>hu, pass, come by teäb-i-xa<sup>n</sup> $t^i$ , walks teäb-i-xa-h- $e\theta$ en<sup>i</sup>, I carry you

teīt-, teī $\theta$ -i-, in, into, entering.

teīt-ei, enter, go indoors
teīθi-n-anha-b, go in to see
teīθi-x-teä-hi, run inside, go into
teīt-ä-n-an, takes him in
teīt-awānt¹, dancing in
teīt-an-bīxūt¹, undershirt, inner garment
teīt-anwū, indoors

# B. Prefixes Used Also as Independent, Separate Adverbs, or Similar Parts of Speech

h-ixtc-i-, up.

hixte-äbä, up, above he-tei'-ixtei-ku-s-i-bä, throw me up h-ixte-is, go up

## $h\ddot{a}^{n}\theta\ddot{a}b$ -i-, to, reaching to, before, ahead.

hänθäbi, toward
hänθäbi-i-nou-isä, go there
hänθäb-i-nä-sä, arrive
t-änθäb-i-nä-usä, when arrives
hänθä'-ei-sän-ti, before him
hänθä'-ei-tän, in front
häθaw-unenan, head men
häθab-äsei, chief woman
häθawān-axu, "chief-medicine," a root

### tcän-i-, far, down, headlong.

tcän-ihi', under
tcän-isei, give birth to, ''drop''
tcän-isi-b-eit', threw him off
tcän-isä, fall off, go down, go far
tcän-i-xoukan, flew down
tcen-i-ta-kanhu, flee far
tahn-tcäni-bihi'iyān-ni, when it was far into the night
tcen-a-näbä'ä-t', plunged headlong

# täs-, täx-, on, at the top.

täs-ihi', on top of, on, at the top häni-täs-ä-n-än, then he put it on täns-isän-θi, mounted (horse) täx-ohäθi, put hands on hihi-tänx-oku-ta-ni, which he rode täsi nīnanä, top of a tent täsihän tca'otänyan, on top of the hill täsihi' ānbä, on the bed

### ānxu-, across.

h-ānx-anān, across the stream ānxu-n-oti-wan, rolled across h-ānxu-x-ānti, the crossing h-ānxu-iy-ei-n, sew teihi-anxu-s, come across! θi-, θei-, on, upon. Perhaps more properly θi'-, θei'-.

θi-ok", sit, live
θi-a"k", stand
θi-änä, put, place
θi-a-ya", post, monument
θei-ku-θ, put in
θei-ka-h-ä", carries on the back
θei-wa-n-ōhu, carrying on the back

häs-, häns-i-, hard, very, fast, violently.

hänän, hänou, hard hä 'nä 'ei, hä 'nä 'ou, fast, very fast häsei-yei-hiθe-t1, very good hänsi-i-kanhu, run hard, swiftly häsa 'ān-ti, änesa 'ān, swift häsa'an-n-oti', "fast-wheel," train häseisen¹, wind hasan-netc1, rain häs-anha-b-eti-ti, looking at oneself häs-anha-θanan, sights (h)äsi-bä<sup>n</sup>, a sore häns-ixtän-cīsan, "Sore-foot-child," a name äsi-na-ta, hungers for it äsi-na-n-āt1, anger äsi-ni-h, to make angry t-äs-owa-bi-x-t1, when he became sick

nou-, nanä-, naha-, out, around, down.

nanu-hu', down
nanä-hi, go out, come out
nanä-sä, walk about
nanä-kanhu, run around
nou-tä-n-in, bring her out!
nou-sa-n, drive out
nou-t-ahawānt¹, dancing out, a ceremony
nou-θitanān, went out in file
nohu-ku-θ, lift up, carry
nanä-n-ahawānt-ani-bä, dance around me!

anwu-, īnanwu-, hani-, down, falling.

hanwu', hanāwu', down
n-anwu-hu', south
n-anwu-bä'ei, southern berries
tcihi-anwu-inān, let it come down!
tahn-nansou-n-anwui-nihi-sä-ti, while he traveled down-stream
h-anwui-nihīhi, down-stream
t-anwu-n-īho-an, floating down-stream
īnanwū-sän-häkn, dived, went under water
h-īnanwū-an, it sank
hani-nāan, fall
hani-ku-θan, throw down

### kou-, kanou-, long, far.

kanan-anyan, "oblong," extended kanänn-ihi', slowly kanou-ci-bī-θi-hi-nan, I eat a long time kou-θ-īnät-īt', long life kou-ta'-an-bä-, lie abed long kou-θīhi', some time later kanou-tantän, long

### xou-, xanou-, straight.

xanou, xaxanou, straightway, immediately xouwn, xouw-uhu', straight, straight in xoub-än, straight xanoub-i-x-t¹, straight tani-xoub-ei, a very straight one xouwu-xati, take this straight xanan-ku-bä, "straight (across) red," name of a design xouw-usä, go straight

### tceib-i, aside, crookedly.

tceib¹, crooked tceib-än, crooked (cf. xoubän, straight) tceib-i-s, step aside! tceib-i-sä-nan, I get out of the way tceib-i-tcena'än, jumped aside

### $tc\ddot{a}\theta$ -i-, away, off.

tcäθi', outdoors
tcäθ-i-änt', he elopes
tceθ-i-kanhu, escape, start off, leave
tceθ-eiant', goes, departs
tceθ-akouuhu, go farther up
tcäθ-i-θänci-b-eit', blew him away

# watän-, into the camp circle.

watä<sup>n</sup>-ni', into a camp watä<sup>n</sup>-s<sup>n</sup>, go into the camp circle watä<sup>n</sup>-ka<sup>n</sup>hu, go (run?) to camp

# ci-, cix-, $seci\theta$ -, senix-, into water, in the water.

sec'\$\theta\$-a^nwu, at the bank, near the river hīt¹ teih-cīh-kū-\$\theta\$-i, throw me into the water here! hänä^n-cīh-kū-\$\theta\$-a^nt¹, then he threw him into the water seniex-tcähit¹, jumps in the water nä^n-tcī-cī-eisä^n, come right into the water! hänä^n-nīsa^n-cī-eisä^n-\$\theta\$i, then both entered the water wa^n-ci-e-b, take into the water

nänäb-, north.

nänäbä', nänäbi', north nänäb-isä-t<sup>1</sup>, goes north

nīs-bis-, east; nīs-nä-, west. nīs-bis-isā, go east

nīs-nä-isā, go west

naxku-n-, with, also.

naxkū-hu', with, together, including, also häʰ-bä-naxku-häʰ, you might be included nanaxku-ni-hi-tawa, I include it naxkū-n-isä, travel with haʰt-naxk-a-tceθ-ei-aʰt¹, he will go away with him

nās-, hänās-, thus; compare the demonstratives nä-hä', hi-nä.
nās-īnät-īt¹, thus lived again
nās-it-ānt¹, did accordingly
hänās-i\theta tcan-tana-hok", thought of him thus

tābä-, just then, begin to.

täbä, then! lo! just then! being about to, when täbä-bänä, begin to drink täbä-tawa-h-ät¹, begins to chop down

ka<sup>n</sup>x<sup>u</sup>-, ka<sup>n</sup>xä<sup>n</sup>-, again, once more.

ka<sup>n</sup>x<sup>u</sup>, ka<sup>n</sup>xū, ka<sup>n</sup>xä<sup>n</sup>i, again, another time, then at last ka<sup>n</sup>xä<sup>n</sup>i-kaθe-n-ä, again lost him ka<sup>n</sup>xä<sup>n</sup>i-naxaw<sup>u</sup>, again was near ka<sup>n</sup>-xä<sup>n</sup>i-aneθeia-n-ä, once more he struck one down by kicking

hana'uti-, hana'a-, all, completely, enough, sufficiently, until. hanauti bītcīxan teän-isei, all leaves are falling hänix-hana'uta-yan, now was complete hana'uti-hänix-yāani-sibihei, until he had killed (all) five hana'uti-hant-īcīte-n-an, indeed I will catch it hana'uti-häh'-naha-'ou, until I killed them all

bā-, behi-, behic-, bäbänei-, all.

bähihi', all, everyone, anybody, completely bā-hi-nihäni-x-t', the owner of all bā-tani-ci-ni\theta, all have a hole cut bā-hi-nihan-you, all are yellow bā-hi-yeiyan-unän-\theta, all have four arrows ba-h-āxan-āt', shot all

 $h\ddot{a}^{n}\theta ei$ -, all, all who.

hä<sup>n</sup>θei, all. See Text 1, note 5 hä<sup>n</sup>θei-hiθeti-ni, all that were good hä<sup>n</sup>θei-wana-ūneitī-nīθi, all who still lived

# C. Prefixes Not Yet Found as Independent Parts of Speech

# 1. Apparently Verbal—

wan-, go to, go for, go after.

hänän-wan-bī-n-ānti, then he went to give it to him wan-i-bī, go to eat ni-wan-kanhuwa, I went and cut wan-ote-n, go and gather wan-i-tcena'an, go in order to jump wan-isei-nä-hīθi, burrs, "they who go after women"

näbi-, nawu-, make a motion to, move forward. näbi-x-tcä-hiθi, made a motion forward tcena-näbä'-ä-ti, plunged headlong

nīs-, to, tied to.

nīs-axäyan, wire fence nīs-i-äθeiyo, trousers, "tied leggings" nä-nīs-a<sup>n</sup>ku-hu-ni $\theta$ i, the tied ones

na'-, to, arriving. na'-usa, nan-us, arrive, come to

cīt-, continue. cīt-isā, journey, go on, keep going

 $ha\theta a'a^n$ -, truly, surely, indeed, necessarily. haθa'an-bīti, indeed I shall be revenged

haθa'an-hän-t-īcīte-n-an, surely I shall catch him haθa'an-hänni'itcei, it must be eatable

# 2. Apparently Adverbial, Referring to Manner—

hinix-, hanux-, very.

hinix-iθeti, very good hanux-uθeti-n, very good hīn-tcä-b-īti, water-monster ("very-shooter") hinix-hänixti, very tall

ni'-, good, well.

ni'-bī-ni, good to eat ni'-īnanei, good hunting ni'-bāhan, smell good ni'-tcei, eatable ni '-tcān-ti, is sweet ni '-owa-be-hi-na", I feel well ni-eh-t1, is fine-looking

tani-, indeed, very, skillfully.

tani-xoub-ei, very straight one nihi-tani-tcä-īnätī-hoku, skillfully he lived again

inä-, fast, more swiftly.

nihi-inä-sä-ti, quickened his pace h-inā-nawa, without delay

nani-, näni-, constantly.

nani-bäni, drink frequently neni-nānku-t1, blind nī-neni-s-ei-kanhu-ti, mole ("who constantly runs"?)

īn-i-, aimlessly, randomly, about.

īn-i-sä, wander, go aimlessly, "bum around" īn-i-kuhi, was chased about īn-iθ-i-kanhu, went around īn-i-tāθ-kanhu-h-eiti, dragged him along

# 3. Apparently Adverbial, Referring to Space—

tcä-, tci-, back, again, returning. teä '-isä, tei '-isä, teī-sä, go back tcä-yi-kanhu, run back tcan-w-oti-wan, rolled back tcä-näih-ān-ti, "again killing," a place

īy-i-, near.

h-īy-i-sā, come near, approach ī-han-n, īyi-han-n, go after, pursue

any-, in front.

any-ei-kanhu, go ahead

tci-bixā<sup>n</sup>-, out of the woods, into the open. tci-bixān-u-kan, came running out of the timber

bisi-, up, out.

hänix-bisi-tcena'an, sprang up

#### WORD-FORMING SUFFIXES

The etymological "suffixes" of Arapaho verbs are not only less numerous than the "prefixes" but far less concrete and specific, to the degree of being almost grammatical. They comprise transitives, intransitives, causatives and similar derivatives of wide applicability but general meaning.

# -ni, to be, to have; verb-forming.

hihanw-aha'anākän-ni-n, there are no stones hīt-akānxu-i-ni-t¹, he who has tentpoles n-eihanwū-uta-ni-hi, I have no horses n-ī\theta-ti-ni-n, that which is good hinana'ei-ni-nan, I am an Arapaho inenitä-ni-n¹, you would be well, living bähäei-ähe-ni-t¹, becomes an old man ni'-bī-ni, good to eat nätcī-ni, wet (netc¹, water) hi-netci-bī-ni-\theta¹, the water-giver, owner of waters nihan-ni-x-t¹, is yellow (nihan-yan) tca'otaya-ni-nan, I am hump backed nänä-ni-nan, I, it is I

# $-\theta$ i, intransitive.

nä'ä- $\theta$ i-x-t, resembled (nä'ä-si, thus) bī- $\theta$ i-, eat (bī-n, eat something, bī- $\theta$ i, food) anä<sup>n</sup>- $\theta$ i-, be different in appearance

## -hi, intransitive.

h-iθei-hi-näxk<sup>n</sup>, if you are good bihi 'i-hi-n, be a deer bänī-θi-hi-na<sup>n</sup>, I eat kanāne-hi-na<sup>n</sup>, I am a coward nänäbä-hi-t<sup>1</sup>, what is sacred hīθa<sup>n</sup>wu-tai-hi-na<sup>n</sup>, truly I am cold

# -hu, intransitive

i-ka<sup>n</sup>-hu, run
ta-ka<sup>n</sup>-hu, flee
na-ka<sup>n</sup>-hu, come, bring
ni-sā<sup>n</sup>ku-hu-θi, were tied
nītou-hu-t<sup>1</sup>, shouts
tcäbixa<sup>n</sup>-hu-t<sup>1</sup>, flies
yana-hu-t<sup>1</sup>, pledger, he who vows
tca 'otaya-hu-t<sup>1</sup>, hump backed

[Vol. 12

-awui-ni, become, begin, be.

t-întcäbît-awui-ni-t<sup>1</sup>, he became a water-monster ka<sup>n</sup>nä<sup>n</sup>-n-awui-ni-\(\theta\)i, they opened it bäni-awui-n<sup>1</sup>, spring (bäni-tce, summer)

-owa, feel; bodily condition. ni'-owa-be-hi-na", I feel sick häs-owa-, sick

-si, be in the condition of.

isi-si, be lying bä-tani-si-ni-θi, all have a hole cut nä 'ä-si, nä 'ei-si, thus, thus it is kah-ä 'ei-si-bä-ti, fractured his head

-bä-n, -wa-n, cause, make, bring about.

t-aseinou-bä-na<sup>n</sup>, I get meat axa<sup>n</sup>-bä, made laugh axa-bä<sup>n</sup>, axa-wu, fed them, give me food! waxu-bä-, to have medicine oti-wa<sup>n</sup>, roll (hoti', wheel)

-h, causative. See the starred forms under the "connective" suffix -h.

-ei, causative.

hakā<sup>n</sup>x-ei, make tentpoles h-ā<sup>n</sup>xu-iy-ei-n, sew (ā<sup>n</sup>xū-, across) teā-teāb-ei-θi, making pemmican (teeb¹) tic-teībāt-ei-t¹, after he made a sweat-house

-xa-h, cause to be in condition of.

tcäbi-xa-h, make travel; transport (tcäb-i-, passing)
nāna-xa-h, bring in (nou-, nanä-, out)
tcä'e-xa-h, take back (tcä-, back)
sä'i\(\theta\)-xa-h, peg out flat (sä'ä-, flat)
xouwu-xa-ti, takes it straight (xou-, straight)
tcä-bi-xan-hu-ti, flies (tcä-b, shoot)
ni-tanā-xa-hei-nan, I dig a hole (tana-ti, hole)
bä-xa-h, strike

What at first appears to be the stem preceding this suffix is in most cases an element which itself is normally a prefix. Whether the "prefix" teäbi- or the "suffix" -xa is the true verbal "stem" remains to be determined, as in so many other cases.

-ku- $\theta$ , to make a motion leading to the condition or position described in the "stem." This "stem" in turn is often a "prefix" in other words.

θei-ku-θ, put in (tcīθi-, θei-, in, on)
nohū-ku-θ, lift, carry (nou-, out)
tcei-ku-θ, release, let go (tcä-, tci-, back; tcäθ-i-, away)
hänix-ixtci-ku-θ-än, threw him up (hixtc-, hixtcäbä, up)
tou-ku-θ, bind
kankannī-ku-θ-än, he uncovered him
īθi-ku-θ, seize
äbita-ku-θ, steal
bä-kū-tan, "red stand," a head-dress

Probably the same in origin as -ku- $\theta$  is an intransitive ending -ok<sup>u</sup>.

θi-a<sup>n</sup>k<sup>n</sup>, stand (θi-, on, projecting)
θi-ok<sup>n</sup>, sit, be sitting
tcän-ok<sup>n</sup>, sit down, seat oneself (tcän-i-, down)
tä<sup>n</sup>x-ok<sup>n</sup>, ride (täx-, täs-, on)

-ä, to make, bring, cause to be. bäs-ä-, carry, bring wood (bäs¹) teīt-ä-n-an, takes him in

-ta-n, -ta-na, for, to, of, about.

cī-ta-n, capture for ic-ta-n, ici-ta-n, make kousa'ān-ta-n, attack  $\theta$ a<sup>n</sup>wa-ta-n, believe cīvi-ta-θ, make disappear for ānθi-ta-n-anti, tells it to him axān-tana-w-anti, makes fun of him äheisi-ta-ni, gave to be washed (äheisi-ou, wash one's self) hänäs-iθetcan-tana-hokn, thought of him thus h-īθi-ku-ta-n-anθi, when they seized them isi-bi-ta-ni-ni, bedtime, time for lying θähä 'i-ta-n, be agreeable (to?) kaha'ū-san-ta-b-än, took half of her tou-ku-ta-n-än, tied to him tou-ku-hu-ta-ni-nan, they are tied up for nä-nä(h)ä-ta-n-einan, he killed them for us

-wu-n, to, for, with.

waθanaha-wu-n, write to ata-wu-n, eat up for neiäna<sup>n</sup>-wu-n-ä<sup>n</sup>, holds it tight for him ni-tana-wu-hei-na<sup>n</sup>, I dig a hole kox-ta-wu-h, do to, meddle with  $-t^i$  (-ī-t^i, -ā^n-t^i), forms abstract nouns. This ending seems to be that of the third person subjective.

bixan-\(\theta\)-et-\(\text{it}\), love
bī-\(\theta\)i-h-\(\text{it}\), food, eating
bäsä-ih\(\text{ih}\)i-\(\text{it}\), (ceremonial) touching (by old men)
hin\(\text{i-t-it}\), life
hinen-\(\text{tan-h-\text{it}}\), "ear-piercing" ceremony
tce'-\(\text{at-it}\), "welcoming" ceremony
h\(\text{as-owa-be-h-\text{it}}\), sickness
\(\text{anet-\text{it}}\), speech, voice
\(\text{waxu-c-\text{it}}\), paint, the painting
\(\text{ka'ue-h-\text{it}}\), a bleeding
\(\text{tou-tci-h-\text{it}}\), belt
\(\text{bt-\text{\text{ant}}}\), a dance
\(\text{asina-n-\text{\text{ant}}}\), anger
\(\text{h-\text{\text{ance}}}\)

-ēhi, ōhu, agent, action, instrument, thing for.

h-äbīt-īhi, thief äneti-b-ēhi, speaker häbäθ-ēhi, a large one kata-ōhu, beadwork (kata-, cover, hide) tcawouw-ūhu, swimmer

-ā<sup>n</sup>, -y-ā<sup>n</sup>, that which.

θi 'a-yān, post, monument, goal hasei-yān, an offering
bä-θanto-ān, hemorrhage
bäθi-yān, property, clothing
bänī-yān, night, darkness
bihi 'i-yān, at night
kanan 'an-yān, long, oblong
nihan-yān, yellow (nihan-ni-x-ti, is yellow)
nihä-yān, self (nihä-ni-, to own)

## GRAMMATICAL PREFIXES

Grammatical affixes of verbs are prevailingly prefixes, except for most of the pronominal and a few other elements.

```
interrogative
  k-ihi-
  k-an-
  k-anhei-
    k-anhä-
    k-anhu-
ī-hanwu-
                         negative
                         negative
tcī-, tcih-
tcī-bā'-, tcī-bäh-
                         negative imperative
                         sometimes positive imperative
tcī-
nī-, nihi-
                         incompleted action
                         completed action
-īsi-
  nih-ïsi-
  hä-n-īsi-
hant-
                         future, probably of purpose or intent
  hant-ī-
  hant-ann-ī-
                         when, after, because
  tī-, tih¹-
                         action incomplete
  tań-, taha-
  tīsi-
                         action complete
  tīsīni-
  tanhīsi-, tanhūsi-
  tanhūsīni-
hän-tī-
                         optative, "let me"
  hän-tihi-
                         "would that!"
hihi-
	hetai-
                         optative, "let me," "let us"
 iθi-
hän-
                         meaning not determined
  hä-ih-, hän-ix-
                         'then''14
                         'then''14
  hän-nän-
nī-
                         relatively subordinating or noun-making: "he
                           who, which, where"
  nih-
  hī-
  nihī-
  hini-
hän-tan-
                         where
                         while; continuing; "-ing"
hän-
 hän-teis-
nansou-
                         the same meaning as the last
 ti-nansou-
hawa-tihi-
                         although
```

# GRAMMATICAL SUFFIXES

```
-eti reflexive
-uti
-hoku 'it is said,'' quotative
-äxku conditional, subordinating
-häxku
```

<sup>14</sup> These two frequent prefixes, whose exact force is not clear, are evidently introductory and appear to contrast with each other. See text III, notes 4, 29.

# PRONOMINAL ENDINGS

The pronominal endings of intransitive verbs, including numerals, adjectives, and independent pronouns, are:

I	-na <sup>n</sup>
you	-n¹
he	-t <sup>i</sup> , or a vowel
we	-na <sup>n</sup>
you	-nä <sup>n</sup>
they	$-\theta i$ , or a vowel

These endings are usually added directly to intransitive stems.

bänä-na <sup>n</sup>	I drink
n-äneti-na <sup>n</sup>	I speak
$\theta$ ioku-t <sup>i</sup>	he sits
$ heta$ ia $^{\mathrm{n}}$ k $\bar{\mathrm{u}}$ - $\mathbf{t}^{\mathrm{i}}$	he stands

The intransitive imperative is the stem.

The intransitive negative with the prefix ihanwu- is formed with prefixed pronominal elements.

I	$n$ -eih $a^n$ wu—
you	h-eiha <sup>n</sup> wu—
you he	h-īha <sup>n</sup> wu—
we	n-eiha <sup>n</sup> wu—bä (or -hi-bä)
you	h-eihanwu—bä (or -hi-bä)
they	h-īha <sup>n</sup> -wu—na <sup>n</sup> (or -hi-na <sup>n</sup> )

In these forms -na<sup>n</sup> recalls the commonest plural suffix of nouns, -bä is probably the stem for "all," and the vowel change in the third person, as well as the initial prefixes, are suggestive of the possessive prefixes. Perhaps the division should be nei-ha<sup>n</sup>wu instead of n-eiha<sup>n</sup>wu.

The transitive conjugation is formed by suffixes. These are:

	Me	You	Him	Us	You	Them	It
I		$e\theta en^i$	-a <sup>n</sup> '		$-\mathrm{e} heta\mathrm{en}\ddot{\mathrm{a}}^{\mathrm{n}}$	-ou	-awan
You	un i		$-a^nt^i$	-eiä <sup>n</sup>		$-\mathbf{a}^{\mathbf{n}}\mathbf{t}\mathbf{e}\mathbf{i}$	$-\mathbf{a}\mathbf{w}^{\mathbf{u}}$
He	-einan	$-ein^i$	-antiis	$-\bar{\mathbf{i}}\mathbf{n}\mathbf{a^n}$	$-\mathrm{ein}\ddot{\mathbf{a}}^{\mathbf{n}}$	-anti	-a '
We		-än i	-äti		-änä <sup>n</sup>	āt <sup>i</sup>	-awinan
You	-eiänä <sup>n</sup>		-anä	-eiänä <sup>n</sup>		-ānä <sup>n</sup>	-awinä <sup>n</sup>
They	$-i\theta i$	-einanī	$-a^n \theta i^{16}$	$-eina^n$	-einä <sup>n</sup>	$-\mathbf{a^n}\mathbf{ heta}\mathrm{i}$	-ou

The above forms have been found on most stems. Some verbs, including tcä-b- and kānu-s, replace the first vowel of the suffix, be it e, ei, ä, or u, by i, except for the inanimate object, the "I-them" form ou, and perhaps certain other forms of the third person object. Thus, tcä-b-ī-nan, kānu-s-iθeni. Some other verbs, including bäxa-h-and sä'iθīxa-h-, substitute u for e, ei, ä as the first vowel of the suffix

<sup>15</sup> Second form; he (B) to him (A): -eiti.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Second form: they (B) to him (A):  $ei\theta^i$ .

in the first and second persons object, but contrariwise in the third person object change a to ä, and ou to ei. On the other hand, the stem vowels change according to the suffix in some verbs: nä-nähä', kill, occurs before all persons of the object, animate and inanimate, except the "A" form of the third person: nänähä'-einan, nänähä-eini, nänähä'-eiti, but nanaha'-anti.

The endings themselves cannot be analyzed in all cases into regularly recurring subjective and objective constituents, although -n<sup>i</sup> for the second person singular object, -nä<sup>n</sup> second plural subject and object, -ei first plural object, are clear. The impression given by the endings is that the two elements of each occur in a fixed order not so much according as they represent the subject and the object as according to the person denoted. The second person comes last, whether subject or object; between the first and third persons precedence is not so clear.

This is confirmed by the transitive negative conjugation with the prefix -ī-ha<sup>n</sup>wu-. In this the second person is always prefixed; the first is suffixed as against the second, but prefixed as against the third, while the third is prefixed only when there are two elements of this person. Such a form as hei-ha<sup>n</sup>wu-bixa<sup>n</sup>- $\theta$ -e $\theta$  also corroborates the inference that -e $\theta$  in bixa<sup>n</sup>- $\theta$ -e $\theta$ -en<sup>i</sup> is the part that means "I".

	Me	You	Him	Us	You	Them	It
I		$hei-e\theta$	nei—a <sup>n</sup>		hei—e $\theta$ ebä	nei—anna,	nei17
You	hei—n		hei—a <sup>n</sup>	hei—eiä <sup>n</sup>		hei—anna'	hei—17
He	nei—e	hei—e	hī—ä	hei-ein	hei—eibä	hī—ä	hii17
We		hei—ä	nei—ābä		hei—ābä	nei—ābä	nei—awubä
You	hei—ubä		hei—ānbä	hei—eiänbä	•	hei—ānbä	hei—awubä
They	nei—ei	hei—ei	hī—āna <sup>n</sup>	hei-ein	hei—eibä	hī—āna <sup>n</sup>	hī—awū

The transitive imperative forms differ somewhat from the indicative: -un, -in, implies the object of the third instead of the first person. Probably it expresses only the subject of the second person.

bixan-x-u	like me!
bixan-x-uni	like him! like them!
hī-s-in¹	fear him!
häseinä-b-ini	hate him!
bixan-t-an	like it!
bixa <sup>n</sup> -θ-eiä <sup>n</sup>	like us!
$bixa^n$ - $\theta$ - $\ddot{a}$	do you (pl.) like him!

The negative imperative, with prefixed tcī-bä-, has the same suffixes. The forms referring to an animate object of the third person are preceded by connective consonants which in the indicative of the same verbs occur before the first and second persons objective.

<sup>17</sup> Possibly a final surd a has escaped notice in these forms.

## CONNECTIVE SUFFIXES

The transitive pronominal endings are not added directly to the stem, but are invariably preceded by one of five consonants: b, n, s,  $\theta$ , h. At first regarded as part of the pronominal suffix, later as a connective characteristic of each verb, these consonants were later seen to correspond to the ''instrumentals'' of Dr. Jones.¹8 Before this, in fact, -h had been recognized as a causative. The four other consonants, on the other hand, do not appear to be significantly instrumental in Arapaho, except in so far as they all occur only on transitive verbs. They certainly do not in most cases refer, except by the remotest implication, to a part of the body or a type or shape of instrument. There are also scarcely any observed instances of one stem appearing, under the same or an altered meaning, with any other than its characteristic consonant.¹9 The designation ''instrumentals'' therefore seems of dubious applicability in Arapaho.²0

It may be added that a search for a possible phonetic relation between stem and connective consonant gave no results.

Meaning	Verb	Me	You	Him	Us	You	Them	It
see	anha	b21	b	w	b	b	w	t
strike	$ta^n$	b21	b	w	b	b	w	t
hate	äseinä	b21	b	w	b	b	w	[t]
shoot	teä	b	b	b	b	b	b	t
tell	ītawü	n	$\mathbf{n}$	$\mathbf{n}$	[n]	[n]	n	t
eat	bī	n	$\mathbf{n}$	$\mathbf{n}$	'n	'n	$\mathbf{n}$	w
reach	ouxān-ta	n	$\mathbf{n}$	$\mathbf{n}$	[n]	[n]	$\mathbf{n}$	w
fear	ī	S	S	x	s	s	[x]	t
cut	kānu	S	S	S	S	s	s	x
like	bixan	$\theta^{22}$	$\theta$	$\theta$	$\theta$	$\theta$	$\theta$	t
peg flat	sä 'i $\theta$ i-xa	h	h	h	h	[h]	h	h
strike	bä-xa	h23	h	h	$\mathbf{h}$	h	h	h
kill	nä-nähä	,	,	,	,	,	,	t.

These connectives or instrumentals change somewhat according to the person of the animate object expressed in the pronominal endings which follow them, and in part according to the stem. Such variations, which are illustrated in the following table, are clearly of a phonetic origin. But a radical change undergone by the consonant

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Am. Anthrop., n. s., vi, 403, 1904; Bur. Am. Ethn., Bull. 40, 807, 1911.

<sup>19</sup> Except bīi, find, which occurs both as bīi-n and bīi-h; ānānka-b, ānānka-n, loosen; and cī-n, cī-h, capture.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Compare Michelson, Am. Anthrop., n. s., xv, 476, 693, where substantially the same contention is advanced as regards Fox.

<sup>21</sup> w with subject of second person singular and third plural.

<sup>22</sup> x with subject of second person singular and third plural.

<sup>23</sup> This is the only stem found with the glottal stop.

when the object denoted by the pronominal suffix is inanimate, especially from -w to -t, can scarcely be due to any merely phonetic laws. The author sees in this thorough difference of form when the object is inanimate a further argument against the instrumental nature of these connectives.

# CLASSIFIED LIST OF STEMS

A number of transitive verb "stems" follow, arranged according to their "connective" suffixes. This list is followed by one giving the principal ascertained intransitive verbs, which lack connectives.

# TRANSITIVE

-b, -w

anha-b ānānka-b antananta-b äbītä-b äseinä-b äviätä-b hās-ana-b ka'an-b ni-b tousä-b ta-b tanya-b tähi-b tä-b tcä-b wan-ci-e-b

see loosen (also with -n) buy steal hate pursue closely think of highly bite marry bathe strike bite help cut, break off shoot take into water

-n

outäyān-n awūna-n änina-n īyihan-n, yīhan-n icitä-n, ite-n, ätä-n, tä-n take, catch, seize nou-tä-n teï-tä-n bäsä-n bī-n bi-n bīī-n, bīī-h koutesa'a-n ka<sup>n</sup>äθei-n  $ka\theta e-n$ kankoua-n kanne-n kayei-n nouxa-n nou-sa-n

nota-n

 $n-i\theta a-n$ nītou-n

hang up to dry pity know go to, go after, pursue alarm, scare up bring out take in, bring touch eat give find chase, drive off cut open belly lose grip on envy open (kanu-s, cut) pull out, pull off meet drive out ask, question (notī-h, seek) go with, come with

breathe in, suck in

cī-n, cī-h cinouhu-n tou-n, tanou-n ta-n ta'xa-n wa'awa'a-n

take, capture resemble hold pour kick go in, draw in, suck in

With suffix -ta:

ouxān-ta-n ici-ta-n, ic-ta-n θanwa-ta-n kousa 'ān-ta-n nä-nähä-ta-n cī-ta-n touku-ta-n tea 'ā-ta-n tcei-ta-n

reach make (n-īci-h, make) believe attack kill for capture for tie to perceive, notice

visit

With suffixes -wu, -bä:

ata-wu-n isi-bä-n  $\theta$ ei-wa-n,  $\theta$ ei-ka-h tawaha-wou-n waaanaha-wu-n waxu-bä-n

eat up for lay down, go to bed with carry on back cut tree down for write to imitate a bear

-S, -X

(n-)ī-s itā-s, itä-s bä-s kanu-s nou-tan-s tanä-s tcei-s wahani-s waxu-s

fear meet, reach, arrive at, come to touch cut (ct. kanne-n, open) carry out pierce, make hole in give here unite paint

 $-\theta$ 

 $\bar{\mathbf{a}}^{\mathbf{n}}\boldsymbol{\theta}\ddot{\mathbf{a}}^{\mathbf{n}}$ - $\boldsymbol{\theta}$  $\bar{a}^n \theta i - \theta$  $a^n k \bar{a}^n - \theta$  $\ddot{a}$ neti- $\theta$ bixan-θ kankoutci-θ  $sixah\bar{a}^{n}-\theta$ cīyi-ta-θ

rub narrate take home speak to like, love scratch do thus, show make disappear for

With suffix -ku:

(ũ-)tou-ku-θ θei-ku-θ kankanni-ku-θ nohū-ku-θ  $n\bar{s}\bar{a}^{n}-ku-\theta$ tcei-ku- $\theta$ 

bind, tie to put in uncover lift up, carry bind release

-h<sup>24</sup>

atā-h -axa-h, -äxä-h \*äsini-h -i-θetcan-h

give bring, take, carry (in, back, etc.) anger, be angry at (äsina-nā-t¹, anger) think

<sup>24</sup> Starred forms show this suffix with an indisputable causative force.

\*h-itean-h iya-h bä-xo-h, bä-xa-h \*bäta-h bīī-h, bīi-n  $\theta$ ouu-h,  $\theta$ āna-h θanku-h  $\theta$ ei-ka-h,  $\theta$ ei-wa-n \* eianku-h koxtawu-h kankaxuka-h katava-h \*noti-h nätäni-h n-īci-h, ici-ta-n nicka-h sä 'i $\theta$ ī-xa-h eī-h, ei-n \*tcäbi-xa-h \*tcītei-h

wawa-h

give pipe to, cause to smoke ignore, not know strike give medicine to, doctor find crush, grind, chew ( $\theta$ axan, forcibly) follow carry on back make stand do to, meddle with, copulate with stab, pierce, sting cover up search for, seek (nota-n, ask) deceive, trick make whip peg out flat capture, take carry, transport, cause to travel cause to enter, let in

# throw over, scatter Intransitive

chip off

ouhu  $ou\theta$ ot anku-ān ant-än awūnan äθixtce-hi anä $^{n}\theta$ i ätei-ni ätei-vaka-ni hiθanbei īxane-hi īna<sup>n</sup>-ei inenitä-ni īnikati isi-bi isi-si itou, ätou, ätei-an h-ītou ītān-ei bāī-ni bei-tcixu bäbä-ä 'ei bänä, ben¹  $b\ddot{a}na^{n}\theta ei$ bäsävei bixou bīwan-hu hähīsi  $\theta$ īā $^{\rm n}$ bä  $\theta$ ibi θīya-hu koxunä koxahei ka'-us ka'uyekanouthanhei, kohayei kankou

kaxou-hu

climb hang comb thaw, be warm stand be closed shove be different make camp, stay over night come to a camp be true, right, so provide for, favor hunt be well, live play lie down, go to bed be lying shout, make noise, roar (cf. n-itou-hu) beg take arms be bloody, bleed be red hot be curly haired drink smell touch emerge, rise to surface of water weep, cry wash have to do with clothing cut hair hide, enter a hole dig drop, fall pick fruit make dust get up, rise, ride patch on

kaxa'a crack, fissure, dent kanāne-hi be a coward kanänni, kananänni be slow kou, kanou, kanan swell (kou-, kanou-, long, far) fly away kaya'a-hu nā-, näya<sup>n</sup> nā<sup>n</sup>θā<sup>n</sup> take off (clothing), dress  $n\ddot{a}\theta ku\theta ei$ push nännou get ready  $n\ddot{a}ni\theta e$ menstruate die, be dead nätcä, netce nenīnānku be blind nihä-ni own nih 'ān, nih 'āä sting, hurt, irritate nībou-hä use perfume n-ītou-hu shout, whistle, breathe (cf. itou) play, trouble, make noise säse-hi säya chew cīcītci stretch cīyihanti disappear tou strike (tou-ku, bind) tai be cold täye-hi be ashamed jump skin, flay tcena 'ān tcäni teäste scratch tcätecti cut, hurt tcin plant, bury wūan rest in water wānθän, wanānθän abound waxusī paint yana-hu pledge, vow

In general, transitive stems are used intransitively, or vice versa, so far as their meanings permit, without further change than that produced by the loss or insertion of an "instrumental" connective. The following are the principal observed cases of a more extensive modification.

#### Transitive

akū-hu-, cook
änina-n, know
hīnitā-(t), inhabit
isi-bā-n, lay down
ici-ta-n, n-īci-h, do, make
bäsā-n, touch
bīī-n, bīī-h, find
bī-n, eat
notī-h, seek, nota-n, ask
naha', nähä', kill
ni-b, marry
tcä-b-, shoot
sānku-0, bind

#### Intransitive

anku-, thaw, be warm änin-, know hänitā-, live, stay isi-bi-, lie down; isi-si, be lying ici-hi-, n-īci-ti-, äci-ta-, do, make bäsä-yei-, touch bīī-ti-, bii-hā-, find bī-ti-, eat notī-hi-, look, search nā 'ihei-, nāihan-, kill nī-ni-, marry tea-ban, shoot sanku-hu-, be tied

# Nouns

#### PLURAL

Arapaho nouns take a plural suffix whether animate or inanimate, this distinction of gender being expressed by the verbs, adjectives, or numerals referring to them and not in the nouns themselves.

The most common plural suffix is -na<sup>n</sup>. This has been observed on hic(i), liver; bäseit<sup>i</sup>, urine; hā<sup>n</sup>xēi, wolf; hou, raven; bītei'i, dove; hahā<sup>n</sup>t<sup>i</sup>, cottonwood, tree; kakā<sup>n</sup>x(i), tent pole; haha'uktā<sup>n</sup>, hair braid; haxa'anā<sup>n</sup>kä<sup>n</sup>, stone; ha $\theta$ a<sup>n</sup>, penis; hā<sup>n</sup>kuhā<sup>n</sup>, head; nā<sup>n</sup>tcā<sup>n</sup>, chief; hänā<sup>n</sup>tcā<sup>n</sup>, buffalo bull; hinen<sup>i</sup>, man; hisei, woman; wa'a, wa'aha, moccasin; kakuiy, tube, gun, whistle; eīsa<sup>n</sup>wa<sup>n</sup>, tobacco; tcībāt<sup>i</sup>, sweathouse; wana', wrist; hī $\theta$ eina<sup>n</sup>, buffalo; bīsā<sup>n</sup>, worm.

With some slight or apparent change of final vowel, this ending occurs also in the following words:

wax<sup>n</sup>, grass, herbage, waxuina<sup>n</sup>. (contrast waxu', medicine, below)
waxueīt¹, painting, waxueītana<sup>n</sup>
hānkānxn, saddle, hānkānxuinan
nic¹tceinan¹, buckskin (probably antelope skin), nic¹tceinanan (for nic¹tceinan¹nan²)
bätceot(¹), watceot(¹), stomach, bätceotanan
θīkn, ghost, θeikanan
θiwn, bridge, boat, θiwanan

-a<sup>n</sup>, -ha<sup>n</sup> (probably really -a<sup>n</sup>', -ha<sup>n</sup>') is also common. Before it -ä, -e, change to a; and -x becomes - $\theta$ , -c becomes - $\theta$  or -x,  $\theta$  becomes -t.

bätän, heart, bätānhan nicitcăn, antelope, nicitcahan ni'ihi, eagle, bird, ni'ähihan nītcīye, river, nītcīhahan hōu, robe, houwan (ct. hou, raven, above) hankūhu', mouse, hankūhuhan hāni'i, ant, hāni'ihan hanaxa'ähi'i, boy, hanaxa'ähihan hātän, sinew, hātahan waxu', medicine, waxūwan (ct. waxu, above) wou, buffalo calf, wouhan tcä 'einox, bag, tcä 'einaθan ha'uwanux, parfleche case, ha'uwana $\theta$ an beic(1), nose, beiθan benec, arm, bänoxan bäsi, wood, bäxan wa'anθi, leg, wa'antan beitciθ, tooth, beitcitan tcaoxu, foe, Comanche, tcaoθan

tce 'ānoxn, club, tomahawk, tce 'ānoθan bītcīc, leaf, bītcīxan teicihi, night hawk, teicihan (sic) hitīθīθ, kidney, hītīθiθan (sic)

Lengthening or vocalization of the final vowel is fairly frequent:  $i>\bar{i}$ ;  $u>\bar{u}$ ;  $\ddot{a}>ei$ ;  $a, a^n>ou$ , au.

 $ho\theta^i$ , arrow,  $ho\theta^i$ bihi'i, deer, bihi'ī tca<sup>n</sup>θani'i, prairie dog, tca<sup>n</sup>θanī'i woxu, bear, woxū wa'axu, nail, wa'axū netci, water, netci ni 'etci, lake, ni 'etcī häntetci, ocean, häntetcī wāsā $^{n}\theta(^{i})$ , arrowpoint, wāsā $^{n}\theta$ ī häbäs(1), beaver, häbäsī hiθanxu, guts, hiθanxū kaha'anwu, creek, kaha'anwū hoseinan, meat, hoseinou wanketc(i), cattle, wanketcī · hotä', mountain sheep, hotei bäncīsa', eye, bäncīsei hānwu, house, hānwū haθan', star, haθa'ū (ct. haθan, penis, above) wanatana', ear, wanatana'ū

# Apparently formed by a special suffix:

 $he\theta$ , dog,  $he\theta\ddot{a}b\bar{i}$ ka'an, coyote, kāxawū hiwaxuhānx, horse, hiwaxuhānxäbi

# CASES

An oblique case, usually an objective, was observed on a few nouns. It seems to be formed by -ni.

hisei, woman, objective hisei-n(1), compare text III, note 28.

wot nähä' nītcīhe-hinen¹ ni'bäbänähäxk¹, this Kiowa was handsome; hänixnouxanē nītcīhe-hineni-ni, he met a Kiowa.

tuxkanä' bänīnānti nītca-ou-ni bītcineni-ni, Tuxkanä' gives a blanket to Bītcineni.

nähä' hineni tawānti hi'ihi' haxa'anānkän hinä' hineni-ni, this man struck with a stone that man.

A general locative, also serving as an instrumental, is more frequent. It takes the forms -hä', -nä', -bä'; also -i',  $n^i$ , - $\bar{n}$ , - $\bar{u}$ , recalling both one type of plural and the objective.

näyei, my tent, näyeihä' hi'ānθi, his leg, hi'āntä', hi'ānθini (plural) bei, awl, beihä' nītcīye, river, nītcīhä' haxa'anānx, ax, haxa'anānθä' nīnan, tent, nīnannä' hānxebi, spring, hānxebinä, bā'an, road, bā'annä' hankūhän, head, hankūhännä' hakānx, tent pole, hakānxuinä' kakuic, kakuiy, gun, kakuiyanä' tetcena", door, tetcena"nä' tcāseix, one, tcāseiyanna', in one spot waxu, grass, waxu'unä' h-ān, bed, h-ānbä, hoti', wheel, hotībä' netci, water, netci tea 'otänyan, hill, tea 'otännī hahānti, cottonwood tree, hahānti', hahānti-ni bīta'ānwu, earth, bīta'anwū wāw<sup>u</sup>, ice, wa'awū heθ-aw-akay-a-ni, in the doghouse

#### POSSESSION

The personal possessive affixes of nouns are illustrated by the following examples:

Word	Father	Mother	$Older\ brother$	Daughter
Vocative	$neixa^n$	na 'an		natā
My	neisana <sup>n</sup>	$neina^n$	nāsähä 'ä	natane
Your (s.)	heisanan	heiha <sup>n</sup>	hāsahä'ä	hatāne
His	hinīsanān (ni)	hīnan <sup>i</sup>	hīsaha 'an	hitānan
Our (incl.)	heisanānini	heinānin¹	häsähä 'ehin'	hatanihin <sup>i</sup>
Our (excl.)		neinänina <sup>n</sup>	näsähä 'ähina <sup>n</sup>	
Your (pl.)		heinānina <sup>n</sup>		
Their	hinīsanānina <sup>n</sup>	hinaninina <sup>n</sup>		hitanehina <sup>n</sup>
Somebody's	beisana <sup>n</sup>	beinan	bāsähä 'ä	
Word	Grand father	Son	Sons	Robe
Vocative	näbäcīwa <sup>n</sup>	ne 'i		(hou)
My	näbäcībähä	neih 'än	neih'anhan	natou
Your (s.)	häbäcībähä	heih 'ä <sup>n</sup>	heih 'anhan	hatou
His	hibäcīwahan	hī'an	hī 'anhan	hitouwu
Our (incl.)	häbäcībei-hin <sup>i</sup>	heih'ehini		
Our (excl.)				
Your (pl.)				
Their	hibäcībähäina <sup>n</sup>			
Somebody's				

Word	Robes	Penis	Dog	Tent
Vocative	(houwan)	$(ha\theta a^n)$	$(he\theta)$	$(nina^n)$
My	natouwan	$\mathrm{n}\mathrm{e}\mathrm{i} heta\mathrm{a}^\mathrm{n}$	$\mathrm{net}\ddot{a} heta\ddot{a}\mathrm{b}ar{i}\mathrm{b}i$	näyei
Your (s.)	hatouwan	$\mathrm{hei} heta\mathrm{a^n}$	$\mathrm{het}\ddot{a} heta\ddot{a}\mathrm{b}\bar{\imath}\mathrm{b}i$	häyei
His		$ ext{hini} heta^{ ext{n}}$	hitäθäbīwu	hiyei
Our (incl.)	hatouwunan		$hetä\theta$ äbībin <sup>1</sup>	häyeihin¹
Our (excl.)				näyeihina <sup>n</sup>
Your (pl.)				häyeihinan
Their	hitouwuna <sup>n</sup>		$\mathrm{hit}\ddot{\mathrm{a}} heta\ddot{\mathrm{a}}\mathrm{b}\bar{\mathrm{i}}\mathrm{bina^{n}}$	hiyeihina <sup>n</sup>
Somebody's		$\mathrm{b\ddot{a} heta a^n}$		•

Some of the above forms under "our," "your," and "their" may really denote plural instead of singular nouns. The "vocative" in the terms of relationship is the term of direct address: "father!" In the other words given, the corresponding form in parentheses is the nominative.

Several nouns show a suffix with labial consonant in all three persons. This perhaps denotes acquirement of possession.

nat-ahāntī-bi, my tree hit-ahāntī-wu, his tree net-äθäbī-bi, my dog na-nouhuhä-bi, my kit-fox nä-nānteān-wan, my chiefs nä-teianni-wan, my children

#### Pronouns

The demonstratives, which are alike for singular and plural, animate and inanimate, are:

nähä', nuhu' this
hinä' that, visible, or near the person spoken to
hinī that, invisible, or of reference only

Compare:  $n\bar{a}$ 'äsi, thus,  $n\bar{a}$ 'eisi,  $n\bar{a}$ 'äsa<sup>n</sup>, it is thus, resembles, nänähisou, alike,  $n\bar{a}$ 'a $\theta$ ixt<sup>i</sup>, he resembles.

# Interrogatives:

hännä, who hänvou what hāntan, tānti, tānteihan where hāntaxu whenever when tou tousan why, what kind tahou, tahoutax" how many for how much, at what price touθouhu'

A real personal pronoun does not exist. Independent words translatable by English pronouns occur only in answer to questions, or

occasionally for tautological emphasis. They are verbs formed from a demonstrative stem.

 nänä-ni-na<sup>n</sup>
 it is I, "I"

 nänä-ni-t¹
 it is he, 'he''

 nänä-häxk<sup>u</sup>
 it must be he, "he''

Compare:

hineni-ni-na<sup>n</sup> it is a man that I am, "I am a man" I am a woman hahā<sup>n</sup>kä<sup>n</sup>-ni-na<sup>n</sup> I am a fool, I am crazy

The "independent possessive pronouns" are also verbal sentences, with a possessive prefix and a subjective suffix of the third person.

 $\begin{array}{lll} \text{mine} & \text{neinis}^1 t \bar{a}^n t^1 \text{ (''he is mine'')} \\ \text{yours} & \text{heinis}^1 t \bar{a}^n t \bar{1} \\ \text{his} & \text{h} \bar{n} n \bar{s}^1 t \bar{a}^n t^1 \\ \text{ours} & \text{neinis}^1 t \bar{a}^n t \bar{1} \text{bina}^n \\ \text{yours} & \text{heinis}^1 t \bar{a}^n t \bar{1} \text{nina}^n \\ \text{theirs} & \text{hinis}^1 t \bar{a}^n t \bar{1} \text{nina}^n \end{array}$ 

# ADVERBS

-ihi', -uhu', is the commonest ending of independent words of adverbial or prepositional force. Without the suffix, several of the stems occur as prefixes of verbs.

teän-ihi', under (teän-i-) täs-ihi', on (täs-i-, täx-) kanän-n-ihi', slowly (kou-) xou-w-uhu', straight (xou-) bä-h-ihi', all (bä-) nān-ūhu', out from the river or valley (nou-) hanawu-n-ihi', hanwui-nih-ihi', down-stream n-ānwū-hu', south hawahō-uhu', many times hi'-ihi', hu'-uhu', with, on account of  $hi\theta a^n w$ - $\bar{u}hu'$ , really, truly ( $hi\theta a^n bei$ -, to be so)  $\theta$ ei-n-ihi',  $\theta$ einei-si, inside  $kou\theta$ -īhi', some time later kox-θ-īhi', over, beyond (kax-, violently, through) ka<sup>n</sup>-kaxuθ-ihi', over a hill kanaw-ūhu', meanwhile, at the same time kanax-uhu', obstinately, unduly nih-ihi', along, during tou-θo-uhu', at what price (tou, what) kānkānθ-īhi', homeward

-bä, -bi, -wu, is another ending of adverbs, whose stems in some cases also serve as prefixes of verbs.

hixte-ä-bä, up, above (hixte-i-) hä¬θä-b¹, toward (hä¬θä-, hä¬θä-bi-) nänä-bä, nänä-bi, north nä¬tä-bä, at the rear of the tent, opposite the door -ānwu refers to the ground:

bīta'ā<sup>n</sup>wu, earth hiθā<sup>n</sup>wu, on the prairie hiθawā<sup>n</sup>wu, under ground naxutā<sup>n</sup>wu, above ground

#### -011:

hän-ä<sup>n</sup>, hard, hän-ou, very hard hä'nä'-ei, fast, hä'nä'ou, very fast nä'äsi, thus, nänähis-ou, alike hä-nä', who, hä<sup>n</sup>-y-ou, what

# Numerals

The Arapaho numerals given in the vocabulary are those used in counting, and mean "- times." The cardinals used in sentences are formed like verbs with the prononinal endings  $-i - \theta^i$ , animate, and -ei, -i-i, inanimate. They occur either with a prefix hä- or with prefixed reduplication. In this reduplication initial y of the stem turns to n. The relationship of these two sounds has been mentioned before. The stem of the cardinal numeral "one" is the same as that of "two," nīs, but has the corresponding singular suffixes -ix-ti and -e-ti. In the ordinal and the forms for "six," the stem for "one" appears in what may be its original form, nīt. The stems for "nine" and "ten" are used without reduplication or the prefix ha-. The ordinals are formed, with reduplication, by the suffix -awā. This is sometimes further enlarged by the ending -na' when inanimate, and when animate has the ending -ti. Numeral classifiers have not yet been observed, except -ānnä, which is employed when camps, towns, herds, or portions are referred to, and which may be a locative or collective: yäneiy-ānnän-nan, four bands.

	Counting	Cardinal	Cardinal	Ordinal
1	tcāseix	hä-nīsi-xt <sup>i</sup> (an.)	nä-nīsi-xt <sup>t</sup>	nä-nīt-awā-t <sup>i</sup>
		hä-nīs-et <sup>i</sup> (inan.)	nä-nīs-et¹	nä-nīt-awā-(na')
2	nīsi	hä-nīsi-θ¹ (an.)	$n\ddot{a}$ - $n\ddot{s}\dot{s}$ - $\theta^{\dagger}$	nä-nīsi-awā-t <sup>i</sup>
		hä-nīs-ei (inan.)	nä-nīs-ei	nä-nīsi-awā-(na')
3	nāsa <sup>n</sup> , nāsax	hä-näi- $ heta^{ ext{i}}$	nä-näi-θ¹	nä-näsi-awā-t <sup>i</sup>
4	yein <sup>1</sup>	$h\ddot{a}$ -yeini- $ heta^{i}$	yä-neini-θ¹	yä-neini-awā-t¹
5	$y\bar{a}\theta an^{i}$	hä-yā $ heta$ ani- $ heta^{\mathfrak{l}}$	ya-nā $ heta$ ani- $ heta$ i	ya-nāθani-awā-t¹
6	nīt-an-taxu	hä-nīt-an-taxu- $\theta^{i}$	nä-nīt-a <sup>n</sup> -taxu- $\theta^{i}$	nä-nīt-a <sup>n</sup> -taxu-awā-t <sup>1</sup>
7	$nis-a^n-tax^u$	hä-nīs-a $^{ ext{n}}$ -taxu- $ heta^{ ext{i}}$	nä-nīs-a $^{n}$ taxu- $ heta^{i}$	nä-nīs-a <sup>n</sup> -taxu-awā-t <sup>i</sup>
8	$n\bar{a}s$ - $a^n$ - $tax^u$	hä-n $ar{a}$ s-a $^{n}$ -taxu- $ heta^{1}$	nä-näs- $\mathbf{a^n}$ -taxu- $\mathbf{\theta^i}$	nä-näs-a <sup>n</sup> -taxu-awā-t <sup>1</sup>
9	hetai 'a	$\theta$ i 'a-taxu- $\theta$ i		$ heta$ i 'a-taxu-awā-t $^{ ext{i}}$
10	bätä-tax <sup>u</sup>	bätä-taxu-θ¹		bätä-taxu-awā-t¹

The numerals from 11 to 19 are formed from those for 1 to 9 by the suffix -ini, which occurs also on words denoting measures of time; the tens by the ending -an', -a', or u', with change of preceding consonant.

1	teäseix	11	tcäseini		
4	yein <sup>1</sup>	14	yeinīni	40	yeiyu'
5	$y\bar{a}\theta an^{i}$	15	yāθanīni	50	$y\bar{a}\theta aya'$
7	nīsa <sup>n</sup> tax <sup>u</sup>	17	nīsantaxuini	70	nīsantasan'
8	näsantaxu	18	näsantaxuini	80	nāsantasa'

Other forms: nīta<sup>n</sup>, first, before; nīsa<sup>n</sup>ouhu', nisaha'a, both; tcä<sup>n</sup>xa<sup>n</sup>, another one; tcāseix, one, inanimate; tcāsa', one, animate.

The suffix -tax<sup>u</sup>, in 6 to 10, appears to be found also in tahoutax<sup>u</sup>, how many, and  $h\bar{a}^n$ tax<sup>u</sup>, whenever.

# TEXTS

Only enough textual material is presented here to illustrate some of the leading structural and phonetic features that have been outlined. Several hundred pages of Arapaho texts were secured by the writer. But the foregoing description is, after all, not more than a sketch of part of the salient traits of the language; and any analysis making a pretense at even approximate completeness was impossible, without a study so thorough-going that it would have crowded into the background indefinitely other work which was a nearer duty. With the possible exception of Eskimo, Algonkin, as represented by Arapaho and Yurok, is far the most difficult form of speech encountered by the writer at first hand. How much remains to be done in Arapaho before the language is really understood is revealed by the notes that have been added to the appended texts. The purpose of these notes is elucidation; but whoever consults them will not need the advice that for nearly every point explained there is a problem raised, and several that are not even touched on. For these reasons the entire body of texts recorded has been put in the possession of the Bureau of American Ethnology, in the hope that under the hand of Dr. Michelson or some other investigator better fitted by capacity or long occupation with Algonkin than the writer, their publication will ultimately result in greater usefulness than could be attained now.

# TEXT I-A PRAYER1

hä <sup>n</sup> -heisanä Ha! our fat		nänītänē'in <sub>hear us,</sub>	a <sup>n3</sup>	na-h <sup>a</sup> bäcīl and grandf		hä $ heta$ ē $^{\prime}$ i $^{5}$
naha'ānsē'hi'it the shining ones	t nan	axkunihi'i I also mentio		hīci day		nī'ha <sup>n</sup> ya <sup>n</sup> yellow,
häse'isen <sup>i8</sup> l	hī'i'θeti good,	nä'yeitci timber	i'i'θeti		'an'wu earth	$ar{\mathrm{u}}'  heta \mathrm{etin^9}$
tcäsäē'hi Animal	$\mathrm{h\ddot{a}^{n} heta}\mathrm{itc}ar{\ddot{a}}' heta$	$ au  ext{tin}^{ ext{i}_{10}}$	$ ext{hi} heta  ext{a}^{ ext{n'}} ext{v}$ under the	vā <sup>n</sup> wu <sup>11</sup> ground!		kutān'wu <sup>11</sup> e the ground
tcäsäe'ihi	nätei <sup>12</sup> in water		äehe'iha nimals,	n13		$ ana^{14}$ listen!
hätcīyawa <sup>n</sup> ni'ı Your food-remnan			ani'bīnī go to eat.	16		ihi 'iθē'hi <sup>17</sup> ney be good!
hä <sup>n</sup> tihitcihikā <sup>r</sup> May there be lor		a <sup>n</sup> waθa'w <sup>u</sup> breath	hīnä lif			wa <sup>n</sup> ho'ua <sup>n</sup> increas <b>e</b>
hinä <sup>n</sup> tänī't <sup>19</sup> the people,	teia <sup>n</sup> r childre			eiha <sup>n</sup> ye'it <sup>2</sup> <sup>11</sup> ages,	1	hisē'hihi <sup>22</sup>
naha-hana'xa'	ähixi <sup>22</sup>	nax'-hine		hänäteix of all a	•	hi'sei woman,
bäh <sup>ä</sup> e'ihähin <sup>23</sup> old man,		ixa <sup>n</sup> ye'in <sup>l ages</sup> ,	bätäb old woma		nīnioxar hall give us	nē'iä <sup>n</sup> nou <sup>24</sup> strength
bī'ciwa <sup>n25</sup> the food	ha <sup>n</sup> neika <sup>r</sup> while ru		hīcī'c the sun.		θä <sup>n</sup> nat!	
teixteä 'ä' $\theta$ t $\bar{1}^{28}$ listen,	näbä'd my grand	?īwa <sup>n27</sup> Ifather!		ii'iθa''a <sup>n29</sup> at I ask,		au'θetca <sup>n30</sup> noughts,
bätān'31 bix	$ a^{ m n} heta{ m et}$ ī $^{\prime}$ t $^{ m 32}$	hanaw <sup>ui</sup> n happine			hetaixanäb	${ m e} heta{ m e}{ m n}^{33}$

#### Notes

- <sup>1</sup> Bull. Am. Mus. Nat. Hist., XVIII, 315, 1907.

- <sup>2</sup> 1st pers. pl. inclusive: neisana<sup>n</sup>, my father.

  <sup>3</sup> -n-, connective; -eina<sup>n</sup>, he—me or they—us: thou—us is -eiä<sup>n</sup>.

  <sup>4</sup> na<sup>n</sup>' or nah<sup>a</sup> is "and"; the -h<sup>a</sup>- may be part of this or part of the possessive elements hä-h-in1, our; näbäcibä, my grandfather.

<sup>5</sup> Also a prefix of verbs.

6 na-, for nan' or naha, and; -naxku-n-, with, a prefix of verbs; nihi-, incomplete action; ita, stem; -w-, connective; -an, I-him.

- Cf. hicic, sun, below.
   Cf. häsa 'ant', swift, and the prefix of verbs häs-, swiftly, violently, very, hard.
- 9 These two words were heard as parts of the preceding ones, to the final vowels of which their initial vowels are assimilated.
  - $^{10}$  hä  $^{n}\theta i\text{-}$  apparently equals hä  $^{n}\text{t}\bar{i}\text{-},$  optative; -in  $^{i},$  transitive imperative.

11 -ânwu, an ending of adverbs referring to the ground.
12 Locative of netc', water.
13 -han, plural; -ēhi, -ehei, may be -ēhi, denoting the agent, -ēhi, face, or -hi'i, -hähi, diminutive.

14 teī-, imperative, regular in the negative, occasional in the positive; -bäh'-, all; tcahaθ-t-ī, compare tcaθ-t-, note 10, is or contains the stem.

15 "Crumbs." Plural, with 2nd pers. possessive.

16 hant, purposive future; wan-i-, go to do; bī, eat; -n-, connective.
17 hänthi-, optative or precative (cf. note 10), -ihi probably denoting incompletion of action; ife appears to be the stem meaning good, cf. above, note 9; -hi, intransitive.

<sup>18</sup> häntih¹-, as in last word; -tcihi-, possibly tcī-, imperative, and n-ih¹-, incomplete action; kān-t-än suggests the "prefix" kou-, kanou-, long, far.
<sup>19</sup> Cf. hinen¹, man, hinenitän, person, hinana'ei, Arapaho, hīteni, life symbol; -it', no doubt containing the pronominal ending of the 3rd pers., recurs below on abstract nouns.

20 Plural (?) of teian, child. The form has the appearance of a locative.

<sup>21</sup> Unanalyzed, except for the abstract ending, cf. note 19.

<sup>22</sup> hisei, woman; -hi'i, -hä', -hähi, etc., diminutive; hanaxa'aha, young man. <sup>23</sup> bähä'ei, behi'i, old, with perhaps the diminutive suffix. Compare the stems for old woman, in the second word following, and for grandfather, as in note 4. The ending of the next word changes from -t to -n, evidently to agree with the unexplained -n of the present noun.

24 hantnī-, or hant-, hantanni-, purposive future; -ni-, perhaps ni'-, good; -oxa-, the stem, cf. axa-wu, give me food, -axa-h-, to bring, take, carry; -n- appears to be the connective, in spite of the -h- of -axa-h; -eiännou then would be the pro-

nominal ending, not fully clear, though -eiän is thou—us.

25 Unknown derivation from bī-, eat.

26 hän-, while, continuing; -ne-, for nī-, nihi-, incomplete action; i-kan, stem,

to move, especially to run, usually with the intransitive suffix -hu.

27 "Vocative," 1st pers. possessive, regularly a shortened form in terms of

relationship.

28 Imperative: cf. notes 10 and 14.

29 nän-, perhaps my; nih-, nihi-, nī-, hī-, that which, he who, where.

30 -iθetcan-h-, to think; kaka-xa'änätan, thought, think.

31 Indefinitive possessive prefix b-ä-, b-ei-, w-a-. 32 bixa<sup>n</sup>-θ-eθen<sup>i</sup>, I love you; for -īt see note 19.

33 hantnī-, one form of future of intent; -nīθixanä-, unanalyzed; -b-, connective; -eθen, I-you.

## TEXT II—AN ADVENTURE1

bihi'i "Deer"	hä <sup>n</sup> ixīna <sup>n</sup> ei <sup>2</sup> now went hunting.	hitaxa <sup>n</sup> hok³ He came to	wotix accidentally	touciniehin one who was pretty
hisein <sup>4</sup> woman.	behic <sup>i</sup> nic <sup>i</sup> teä <sup>n5</sup> All antelope		ouyuyaxkan er clothing.	Xanou <sup>6</sup> Straightway
$h\ddot{a}^{n}$ ixt $cetc\bar{\imath} heta$			2100 20200	nēitaxawūinä <sup>n8</sup> I for him to approach.
wa <sup>n</sup> hei "Well,	hantibīānθeθen let me love you,"	$\mathrm{h\ddot{a}^{n} heta a^{n}hok^{3}}$ said to her	bihi'i "Deer."	nah 'nihäya <sup>n</sup> "And yourself
häeita <sup>n</sup> nani please,''	$ ext{h\ddot{a}^n} heta ext{eihol}$ she said to hir		näiyiha <sup>n</sup> t <sup>10</sup> he went to her.	$ au_{ ext{Just}}^{ au  ext{b}  a^{11}}$
ha <sup>n</sup> tnītena <sup>n</sup> l he will be about t	hok <sup>12</sup> hīna <sup>n</sup> nana o touch her, to his surprise			teesteäteena'ā <sup>n</sup> suddenly jumped,
teäteebitä'ei ran off looking b			ihi'i bihi <sup>deer.</sup> "Deer	'i hänixtäyē '' then was ashamed
hanwo-nihiot at being deceive		hännäteätekā Then he return		taxtäyēhit <sup>19</sup>

hä <sup>n</sup> ixxā <sup>n</sup> tä 'eini Now later	n bihi'	_	'bihi 'ihinā <sup>n</sup> tir <sup>ecame</sup> like <b>a</b> deer.		eθa <sup>n</sup> nä <sup>n</sup> ump-circle
hä <sup>n</sup> ixinikuhinä then was chased	bihi' "Deer"		ti bihi'i	${ m w\bar{a}^nti} \ _{ m Like}$	bihi'i a deer
nī $ heta$ etouhä $\mathrm{k}^{22}$	wānti like	bihi'i a deer	tcätcena 'a <sup>n14</sup> he jumped,	wā <sup>n</sup> ti like	bihi'i a deer
hähnā <sup>n</sup> kuhnähä he fled on the prair		•	ihanā <sup>n</sup> täk <sup>u23</sup> ursued.	tīcī When he wa	tänät <sup>24</sup> as caught,
$ ext{h\"{a}}^{ ext{n}} ext{ixn}ar{ ext{a}} ext{na}^{ ext{n}} ext{ni} heta ext{a}$ then his eyes looked d			i <sup>n</sup> ixtatinā <sup>n</sup> id his mouth open.	hä <sup>n</sup> ixbähäne Then all held	
	,	ni 'ihīn <sup>26</sup> ng a deer.	$\mathrm{n}ar{\ddot{a}}{}'ar{\ddot{a}} hetaar{\mathrm{i}}\mathrm{c}ar{\imath}\mathrm{hit}^{\mathrm{i}}$ For this he is name	bihi'i "Deer."	

#### Notes

- <sup>1</sup> Bull. Am. Mus. Nat. Hist., XVIII, 20, 1902.
- <sup>2</sup> For hänix-, see note 29 to following text; inan, hunt; -ei, causative, here:
- 3 -hok", it is said, they say. Cf. Michelson, Bur. Am. Ethn. Ann. Rept., xxvIII, 237, 1912.
  - 4 An apparent instance of the objective or oblique case: hisei, woman.
  - <sup>5</sup> bä-, behi'i-, behici-, bäbänei-, all, completely; na<sup>n</sup>sitcä<sup>n</sup>, nisitcä<sup>n</sup>, antelope.
  - 6 Also a "prefix" of verbs.
- 7 tah , when; n-a ha-w, see; -ā t , he—him. 8 Cf. h-itaxa in the third word of this text; with this "stem" compare itā-s, itä-s, reach, meet. For hänix-, see note 2: -wūinän, from -wu-n, to, for, with, or more probably from -awui-ni, become, begin, and -n-, connective, -än, -an, he—him (a form different from those given above in the table of transitive pronominal endings, and no less common; but their relation is not yet clear).
  - <sup>9</sup> For ha<sup>n</sup>t-ī-bixa<sup>n</sup>-θ-eθen<sup>i</sup>, Í will love you.
- 10 hänä- = hännän-, which see in note 29 to next text; iyihant suggests the analysis iyi-h-ānti, but the form otherwise found is stem iyihan with connec-
  - 11 Also a prefix, but here heard as a separate word.
  - 12 hant-nī-; ite-n, take; -hokn, see note 3.
- 13 hänix-; wos-, ?; ätou, itou, cry, make a noise, shout; -hi, intransitive; -n,?
- 14 Cf. teesis-, begin; teä-, again, back, or perhaps reduplication here, "jumped
- about''; tcena'a", jump.

  15 Cf. tca-, backward, again; tceib-i-, aside, crooked; the stem seems to be the same verb of motion as in the word referred to in note 8.
- 16 hänix-, as ante; bīni-h-, possibly from bīi-n, bīi-h, find; anha-b-än, he sees
  - 17 Perhaps from bixan-θ, to love.
  - 18 hännän, as above; tcä-, back, again; -te-,?; i-kan-hu, run, travel; -t1, he.
- 19 taha-, when, because; täye, be ashamed, as in the preceding sentence; -hi, intransitive; -ti, he.
- 20 ta'-, for taha- (?); bihi'i, deer; -hi-nānti-n, compare nī-waxū-nānti, she who turned into a bear, and the independent word wanti in the next sentence.
- <sup>21</sup> hä<sup>n</sup>ix-; in-i-, about, aimlessly, at random; -ku-hi-nä<sup>n</sup>, possibly from -ku-θ,
- make a motion to, transitive, and hi, intransitive.

  22 ni-θ-, ?; etou, for itou or ätou, shout; -häk, for -häxk<sup>n</sup>, conditional, subordinating.
- 23 hä.,(?); bäh., all, as in note 5; iyeiha.n., for īyiha.n., pursue; āntāk.n, uncertain, but evidently contains the "conditional," as the word in note 22.

  - 24 tic-i-, when; ite-n, catch; -ät, for -änt', equals -ānt', he—him. 25 Again the prefix "all," as in notes 5 and 23. 26 Perhaps the intransitive verbifying suffix -hi.

# TEXT III—TANGLED HAIR<sup>1</sup>

hinen A man	hä <sup>n</sup> nīxā <sup>n</sup> tihol		na <sup>n</sup> eihok <sup>u3</sup> at to hunt.	hä <sup>n</sup> eita <sup>n</sup> wūna <sup>n</sup> hok <sup>u</sup> He told her
	ha <sup>n</sup> ta <sup>n</sup> nīna <sup>n</sup> ēit he was about to go t			bä <sup>n</sup> ta <sup>n</sup> ka <sup>n</sup> ha <sup>n</sup> wunä <sup>n4</sup> do not look at him
	seini <sup>5</sup> na <sup>n</sup> nā to you a power			hīhanwuxuwa <sup>n7</sup> who is hard to satisfy abou <sup>3</sup>
	hä <sup>n</sup> īnä <sup>n</sup> ya <sup>n</sup> e will make a noise			$ ext{tc\bar{i}b\ddot{a}^nyei} heta\ddot{a}^n ext{eini} \  ext{do not look there}$
hītä <sup>n</sup> seinih where he co	inä <sup>n</sup> ku <sup>8</sup> hä <sup>n</sup> omes. He will :	īnä <sup>n</sup> ya <sup>n</sup> he make a noise;		
teībä <sup>n</sup> neia <sup>n</sup> do not loo	hanwunän4 r kat him th	na <sup>n</sup> nā <sup>n</sup> teiti e powerful one,	hä <sup>n</sup> bä <sup>n</sup> teīteī he might ente	tei <sup>10</sup> hänyeiän'än <sup>11</sup> r your tent,"
hä <sup>n</sup> θa <sup>n</sup> hoku he said to her	u <sup>12</sup> hīnīnin <sup>13</sup> his wife	$ a^n t c \ddot{a}^n  heta$ e $i a$	nt <sup>i14</sup> na <sup>n</sup> nä away.	${ m i}^{ m n}$ t ${ m c}{ m i}^{ m n} heta{ m i}{ m c}{ m i}{ m n}^{ m n}$ e ${ m i}{ m ho}{ m ku}^{ m 15}$
${ m tar{i}}{ m car{i}}{ m nar{i}}{ m hi}{ m  heta}{ m a}^{ m n}{ m t}$	i <sup>16</sup> . hīnīi d his wi		nä <sup>n</sup> na <sup>n</sup> θa <sup>n</sup> ho he left her	ku tīna <sup>n</sup> eiti <sup>17</sup>
na <sup>n</sup> hä <sup>n</sup> nä <sup>n</sup> e And then h	eitä <sup>n</sup> seiniθi <sup>5</sup> le came to	hīnīn his wit		$egin{aligned} & har{i}na^nha^nteineini heta i^{18} \ & he\ whose\ hair\ was\ tangled. \end{aligned}$
	nka <sup>n</sup> ha <sup>n</sup> wa <sup>n</sup> hol d not look at him.	Ku <sup>4</sup>	na <sup>n</sup> ná	i <sup>n</sup> tcänīsänyankannei <sup>19</sup> And he went back
tanteīneian when she did no		ä <sup>n</sup> tcä <sup>n</sup> īsä <sup>n</sup> ya <sup>n</sup> he went back t		$^{ m n}$ tīs $\ddot{ m a}^{ m n}$ nī $ heta i^{20}$ nuhu ne had come from, that
hinanhantei		$ a^{n} heta^{n}$ nīheit:	nuhu that one	tä <sup>n</sup> bä <sup>n</sup> tītä <sup>n</sup> seiti <sup>5</sup> on first coming
	${ m n^nk\ddot{a}^n}$ ne ${ m inei} heta{ m i}^{21}$ emented one,	hä <sup>n</sup> yawūtä whenever he o		eīta <sup>n</sup> ka <sup>n</sup> ha <sup>n</sup> wa <sup>n</sup> hoku <sup>4</sup> who did not look at him.
na <sup>n</sup> yä <sup>n</sup> nein But the fou		hä <sup>n</sup> ta <sup>n</sup> nä <sup>n</sup> hol she made a hol		eä <sup>n</sup> ci beihā <sup>n</sup> 'ä <sup>n11</sup> ans of an awl
	${ m nar{i}na^nn\ddot{a}^{11}}$ door in the tent,		$\ddot{\mathrm{a}}^{\mathrm{n}} heta\mathrm{eia^{\mathrm{n}}ni} heta^{\mathrm{i}14}$ erned back,	hī'ihi' beihä'ä <sup>11</sup> with an awl,
ta <sup>n</sup> hūhīθiwa as she looke	a <sup>n</sup> ha <sup>n</sup> wa <sup>n</sup> ti <sup>4, 24</sup>	0 =	$\mathrm{h\ddot{a}^{n}}$ ī $ heta\ddot{a}^{n}\mathrm{h}$ ī $ heta\dot{i}^{25}$ et me see him!"	hä <sup>n</sup> häku she sald.
hä <sup>n</sup> nä <sup>n</sup> eiwa Then she lo		īhī $ heta$ ī'i nuu hrough that	ä <sup>n</sup> ta <sup>n</sup> na <sup>n</sup> tī <sub>hole</sub>	hīni hanxūtī
hīθi'i	ha'heitc "Here!"	$\mathrm{h\ddot{a}^{n} heta}\mathrm{eih}$		nä <sup>n</sup> īnä <sup>n</sup> sa <sup>n</sup> ya <sup>n</sup> kani as he turned back.
tantcīteiann When he came		110114 14 11	īä <sup>n</sup> cinä <sup>n</sup> na <sup>n20</sup> am hungry,	nä <sup>n</sup> tcīa <sup>n</sup> xa <sup>n</sup> wu <sup>27</sup> give me to eat,

he said to her.

$\mathrm{h\ddot{a}^{n} heta a^{n}hoku^{12}}$ he said to her	nuhu'	hīseini <sup>28</sup> woman.		tītcīheiti <sup>29</sup> him for a plate	
hīhanwnänīsou "It is not the kind		na <sup>n</sup> tītcī I use for p	ta <sup>n</sup> na <sup>n32</sup> plates.''		nantitcīheiti <sup>29</sup> ave him for a plate
bäcīna <sup>n30</sup> a wooden one.	hīha <sup>n</sup> wnā "It is not			cīta <sup>n</sup> na <sup>n</sup> or plates,''	hähä <sup>n</sup> ku he said.
hä <sup>n</sup> nä <sup>n</sup> a <sup>n</sup> tītcīho Then she gave him f		a <sup>n</sup> ka <sup>n</sup> ha <sup>n</sup> w a war-bonnet		Ka <sup>n</sup> XU Again	$h\ddot{a}^n$ īn $\ddot{a}^n$ eihīti he said the same.
hännänantīteīhe Then she gave him f		oïxūta <sup>n</sup> nīn her dress.		na <sup>n</sup> nä <sup>n</sup> ' y nearly!''	$\mathrm{h\ddot{a}^{n} heta a^{n}hoku}$ he said to her.
$\mathrm{na^nhar{ar{a}}^nn\ddot{a}^na^ntar{ar{t}}}$		hīwā <sup>n</sup> nīna her moccasina		na <sup>n</sup> nä <sup>n</sup> ' ry nearly!''	$\mathrm{h\ddot{a}^{n} heta a^{n}hoku}$ he said to her.
1100 1100	änīcībīni∂i³⁴ she lay down		eineihi'i <sup>35</sup> her back.	nä <sup>n</sup> nǟ <sup>n</sup> ' "That is iti"	$\mathrm{h\ddot{a}^{n} heta}\mathrm{a^{n}hoku}$ he said to her.
na <sup>n</sup> ta <sup>n</sup> ha <sup>n</sup> ta <sup>n</sup> w And when he had			<sup>n</sup> ikā̄ <sup>n</sup> θeineit e slit her open.		wa <sup>n</sup> hä <sup>n</sup> īnīsei <sup>39</sup> regnart with twins,
nīsa <sup>n</sup> u '³³	ha <sup>n</sup> na <sup>n</sup> 'ä <sup>n</sup> h were boys,		nīsa <sup>n</sup> na <sup>n39</sup> the twins.		ä <sup>n</sup> ī'ītä <sup>n</sup> na <sup>n</sup> ti <sup>41</sup> i he took them;
$te\ddot{a}^{n}xa^{n42}$	nuu that	ha <sup>n</sup> na <sup>n</sup> 'ä		2160 2160 -	wa <sup>n</sup> cieiwa <sup>n</sup> ti <sup>43</sup> ut in the water
hanxäbeinä '11 in the spring,	$na^n$ and	tcä <sup>n</sup> xa <sup>n</sup>	$\mathrm{a^nh\ddot{a}^n}$ ī $ heta$ eil		θänyankanxu'
nīna <sup>n</sup> nä <sup>n11</sup> at the tent.	hä <sup>n</sup> nä <sup>n</sup> na <sup>n</sup> Then he v	θītcä <sup>n</sup> θia <sup>n</sup> t vent away		eik $ar{\mathrm{u}} heta\mathrm{a}^{\mathrm{n}}\mathrm{ti}^{46}$ ne had placed	teīīyanān',
hä <sup>n</sup> īnā <sup>n</sup> kei He returned,		-hīnä <sup>n</sup> ni <sup>48</sup>	2200	einīci'iä <sup>49</sup> e called	hīnīni his wife,
$h\ddot{a}^n\bar{i}tc\ddot{a}^nti heta\bar{i}ni$ she did not answer,	tannīc when he c		hinīni his wife.	na <sup>n</sup> And	Xa <sup>n</sup> Xa <sup>n</sup> nōu <sup>50</sup> straightway
$\mathrm{h\ddot{a}^{n}\ddot{a}^{n}ini^{51}}$		ta <sup>n</sup> nä <sup>n</sup> eine that she was d			$ ag{tc\"a}^n  ag{ti}  heta  ext{eini}  heta  ext{i}^{52}$ she did not answer.
$ ext{h\"a}^{ ext{n}}$ n $\ddot{ ext{a}}^{ ext{n}}$ t $car{ ext{i}} heta ar{ ext{n}}$ $a^{ ext{n}}$	1100 1100 01		eikān $ heta$ eini $^{54}$ as slit open.		ıīhīθa <sup>n</sup> na <sup>n</sup> ou <sup>55</sup> told you,"
hä $^{\mathrm{n}} heta$ a $^{\mathrm{n}}$ hoku	hännänībīv	wa <sup>n</sup> huti <sup>56</sup>	hä <sup>n</sup> nǟ <sup>n</sup> n	$\mathrm{a^n} heta\mathrm{ina^nhit^i}$	

## Notes

Then he went off.

Then he cried.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Field Columbian Museum Publications, Anthrop. Series, v, 378, 1903. The informant spoke with elaborate slowness and distinct syllabification. To this are due the numerous nasalized vowels, which, as Dr. Michelson says, tend to disappear in rapid speech. The slow utterance of the present informant may have caused nasalization to be heard where it was not organic. Dr. Michelson nasalizes o and perhaps other vowels; the author noted only a<sup>n</sup> and ä<sup>n</sup>, though a<sup>n</sup> was sometimes confused with o. Arapaho long vowels were usually heard

and written as geminated or doubled, particularly from this informant. the writer in studying other languages has, however, found this apperception to be largely an individual peculiarity, such double vowels have in this paper been represented by single letters with the macron, except long e and o, which are represented, as heard, by ei and ou. The tendency to double crest long vowels seems nevertheless actually to be fairly marked in Arapaho, although the slight importance of the trait at best, and the cumbersomeness of its appearance in print, probably make its orthographical neglect preferable.

<sup>2</sup> The ending -hoku, given by Dr. Michelson as a stem meaning "say," is

common as a quotative. Text II, note 3.

3 nän-, ninan-ei, hunt, go to hunt, probably containing -ei, causative; -hokn, "quotative"; hantannī-, hantī-, hant-, purposive future, as in the preceding text;

-ti, for -t1, he, intransitive.

4 teī-, negative, teī-bä-, negative imperative; tank-, nei-, not determined; tan-, when; nan-, naha- (also independent, perhaps regularly loosely proclitic rather than prefixed), and, hän-, probably related to hänx-, hännän-, see note 29; anha-w, stem, to see; -hoku, "quotative"; -ti, -an-ti, ei-ti, 3rd pers.; -nän, not clear, but evidently pronominal, -nä occurring quite regularly as the subjective

and objective element of the 2nd pers. plural.

5 hantanī-, future; nan-, and; hännä-, "then"; tänbä-, just, only, first begin to; hänyaw, if the translation obtained is literal, would mean "whenever" (independent, hän-taxu, whenever, hän-you, what); itän-s, to come to; -ni, -ni $\theta$ i, - $\theta$ i, modal-pronominal; -ti, see note 6.

<sup>6</sup> These two words contain the 3rd pers. ending -(ei)-t<sup>1</sup>, and are to all appearances verbs.

<sup>7</sup> ihanwu-, with pronominal prefix, a frequent form of the negative in verbs.

8 Cf. note 5.

o hota<sup>n</sup>nī- for ha<sup>n</sup>ta<sup>n</sup>nī-, cf. note 1; itou, stem. <sup>10</sup> tcitei, enter; cf. tcīt-, tcī $\theta$ -i-, in, entering. 11 These words all contain a locative suffix.

<sup>12</sup> hä<sup>n</sup>- $\theta$ a<sup>n</sup>-hok<sup>u</sup>, he (A) said to him (B); hä<sup>n</sup>- $\theta$ ei-hok<sup>u</sup>, he (B) said to him (A). Cf. Michelson, Bur. Am. Ethn., Ann. Rep., xxvIII, 237, 1912. It appears that a similar distinction is made in other verbs in the transitive pronominal endings. The two contrasting forms are probably related to the two forms of the third person in Central Algonkin; but the writer is under the impression that, in Arapaho at least, the "suus-ejus" distinction has been far transcended, the two forms serving rather as a convenient and valuable means of expressing over considerable passages the ideas which in our legal documents are rendered by "the party of the first part" and "the party of the second part." If this view proves correct, the force of the paired Arahapo forms would be somewhat similar to the contrasting Yuki particles san' and si', of which one indicates the continuance and the other a change of grammatical subject or agent in the sentences which they open.

13 Without the final -n in other occurrences in this text, as ante.

<sup>14</sup> ta<sup>n</sup>-, when; tcä<sup>n</sup> $\theta$ -ei-, tcä $\theta$ -i-, off, away.

15 na<sup>n</sup>-, and; tcä<sup>n</sup>θ-i-, away; īna<sup>n</sup>-ei, go to hunt; -hoku, quotative.

16 tie-, tieini-, when, after, with implication of completed action; hi-,?;  $-\theta a^n$ -, ef. hän- $\theta a^n$ -hoku, note 12; -ti, he.

17 t-, tī-, tihi-, tan-, taha-, when, after, to, because. 18 Compare the corresponding form in note 6.

19 nan-, and; tcan-, back; I-san, go, come.

20 hänt-, hänt-an-, where; ī-sän, go, come.

21 hahānkān, crazy.
22 yā-neini-awā-ti, the fourth, animate, yā-neini-awa-na', inanimate. The ending -nī is evidently the same as is found on the cardinal numbers from 11 to 19, and on words denoting measures of time.

23 tanä-s, pierce, make hole in. Cf. tā'-, tanā'-, tou-, tanou-, to stop, or by stopping; also the fourteenth word below in the text.

 $^{24}$  ta<sup>n</sup>, when, as; a<sup>n</sup>ha-w, a<sup>n</sup>ha-b, see; hūhi $\theta$ i-w- is evidently a form of the independent word hīhī $\theta$ ī'-i or hī $\theta$ ī'i (as below), probably for hīhī $\theta$ -ihi'.

 $2^{5} \theta i$ -,  $i\theta i$ -, let me.

<sup>26</sup> äsini h, to anger; äsina nā t', anger; the same stem seems to be used to express the meanings of anger and hunger, which both imply stirring emotion; or has the similar sound of the English words led to confusion in translation? The ending '-nan is the regular intransitive of the 1st pers.

27 teī-, positive or negative imperative; anxan-wu, axa-wu, give to eat!

28 Objective of hisei.

<sup>29</sup> a<sup>n</sup>titci, plates, *ante*; -h-ei, causative; hänä<sup>n</sup>-, hä<sup>n</sup>nä<sup>n</sup>-, correlative with hä<sup>n</sup>ix-, mentioned in the preceding text. The force of these two common prefixes is not clear. Informants left them untranslated or rendered them by "then." They appear to be relational to the discourse as a whole rather than

syntactical or grammatical. For hän- alone see note 4.

30 Compare Gros Ventre ha'āntyi, lime, white earth; and haāninin, better ha'āninin, the Gros Ventre name for themselves, translated, perhaps in false etymology, as "lime-men." The myth refers to a time when the Arapaho at least knew pottery. For the ending i-nan compare bacinan, a wooden one, just

below, from bäci, wood.

31 f-hanwu-, negative of verbs.

32 antitei, plates, as in note 29; -ta-n, -ta-na, to, for, of; either the initial nor the final -nan denotes the first person.

33 hī-, her; bīxūti, dress; wa'a, wa'aha, moccasin, plural -na".

34 īcī-bi, isi-bi, lie down.

35 -ihi'i, -ihi', the commonest suffix of adverbs.

36 Compare nähä', nuhu', this; hinä', that, visible; nänä-ni-nan, I, it is I;

nänä-häxk<sup>h</sup>, he, it must be he.

37 na<sup>n</sup>-, and; ta<sup>n</sup>-, when; ha<sup>n</sup>t-, future intent, and a<sup>n</sup>wa<sup>n</sup>, eat; or h-a<sup>n</sup>ta<sup>n</sup>-, eat (cf. ata-wu, eat up for), and -wa, -bä, cause.

38 i-kānθei-n, cf. kanāθei-n, cut open belly (ka'an-b, bite, kanne-n, open, kanu-s, cut off); -eiti, he (B)—him (A).

39 nīs¹, two (counting), hä-nīs-ei, two, inanimate; -nan, plural.

40 hanaxa'aha, young man; -hi'i, -hä', -hähi, diminutive; -an, for -an', -han, plural. For: hanaxa'ähihan'.

41 ite-n, take, catch.

42 Compare tcāseix, one, in counting.

43 î-wanciei-w for wancie-w, wancie-b, take into water.

44 ī-θei-kū-θ for θei-ku-θ, put in; -än, he—him.

<sup>45</sup> na<sup>n</sup>θī-, ?; tcä<sup>n</sup>θi, for tcäθ-i-, away, usually a "prefix," here obviously the "stem," since it is followed directly by the pronominal ending.

46 tie, or tīsi-, when, after, completed action.

47 teia<sup>n</sup>, child; -na<sup>n</sup>, plural. 48 For: nähä' hinen<sup>1</sup>.

<sup>49</sup> This transitive stem seemingly is used without the usual connective consonant. Compare the endings of the two occurrences of the stem: -anti and eiti, the A and B forms according to the table of pronominal endings, occur, here and elsewhere in the text, in subordinate verbs; -än, as in note 44, and notes 8 and 16 of Text II, is found on independent verbs.

50 Or xanou; also a prefix.

51 Transitive änina-n. This form seems to be intransitive and without pronominal suffix.

52 tan- once means that, once when.

53 tcīθ-i-, in, entering, to enter; anha-b, anha-w, to see. Perhaps best: he entering saw, he enter-saw. This word illustrates excellently the difficulty in distinguishing in Arapaho between verb stems with adverbial prefixes and binary compound verbs, as discussed above in the first part of the section dealing with verbs.

54 See note 38.

<sup>55</sup> The expected ending  $-e\theta en^i$ , I—you, is lacking; n-ei- seems to be the part of the word meaning I.

56 bīwan-hu, to cry.

#### PART III

# NOTES ON GROS VENTRE

# **PHONETICS**

The sounds of Gros Ventre have been discussed in connection with those of Arapaho proper. Certain sound correspondences between the two languages have been pointed out in Part I.

Vocalic changes, consonantal substitutions, increments, and reduplications or similar expansions, are frequent, but the laws by which they are governed are not often clear.

wos, bear; waotän-n-os, black bear.

hītānan(n)-ī-bī, buffalo cow.

nixant-ou-iθä, white-man woman.

na"ts", rabbit; na"k-ā"ts, ''white rabbit,'' jackrabbit; nawat-a"ts, ''left-hand rabbit,'' cottontail rabbit.

nants-ou-hītānan, white buffalo.

 $na^nk^n$ - $\theta$ -otei, ''white belly,'' donkey; wanote, some one's belly; na- $na^nty$ -ix-ty, he is white.

ha'an-ty', white clay, lime; ha'ā-n-inin, Gros Ventre; ha'ā-n-i $\theta$ ä, Gros Ventre woman.

b¹-teibyi, louse, "some one's louse"; bei-teibyi, "red louse," flea;  $\theta$ ei-teibyi, "flat louse," bedbug; baxa'an-teibyi, "thunder louse," butterfly.

a<sup>n</sup>wu, down; a<sup>n</sup>wu-nihi'i, down along a stream; n-a<sup>n</sup>w<sup>1</sup>-na<sup>n</sup>tyinei, ''lower-Assiniboines,'' Sioux.

kāka-ya", flat, it is flat; kāka-tyi, he is flat; kāk-ou-bi $\theta$ , "flat wood," cut lumber, planks.

bå $\theta$ -ani'i, ''large gopher,'' prairie-dog; bå $\theta$ -āntsu, ''large mouse,'' rat; bås-ou, bå $\theta$ -ei-(y)an, bänä $\theta$ -ei-(y)-an, large (inanimate), it is large, a large thing; bänä $\theta$ -ei-tyi, he is large, a large one; bås-initän, ''large person,'' a giant; häbäty-initän (häbä-tyi-initän), a large person.

baxa-an, red, inanimate; bei-x-ty¹, he is red, red (animate); bänä-ty¹, he is red; bānān bis, red wood; bax-ou, ''red porcupine(?),'' badger; nix-bä-ä 'ä-nan, I was red headed; bänäbä-'tä-nan, I have red ears; banānb(ān)-antsö-nan, I have red eyes.

# Composition

Some body part stems when in composition are dissimilar to the independent stems of the same meaning; others are the same.

# Distinct:

-ībā-, nose; be-icā, nose. Arapaho: -i- $\theta$ ā-, b-eic.

 $\theta$ ä-n-ībä-ty', "flat nose he is," pig

ta-n-ībā-ts, "pierced nose they are," Nez Percé Indians

bänäs-öbän-nan, "large nose I am," I have a large nose

-ä'ā-, head; bī-ta'an (or bit-a'an ?), head. Arapaho: ä'ei-; ha-kuhän, head; bei- $\theta$ e'ä, hair.

bänä $\theta$ -ä'ä-nan, I am large headed kāka-ä'ä-nin, ''flat head men(?),'' Flat-head Indians

- -täxä-, belly; wa-n-ote, belly. Arapaho: wa-not. häntyis-täxä-nan, I am small-bellied
- -antsö-, eye; be-söθ, eye. Arapaho: bä-cīsä.
   wanānwanθ-antsö-nan, I have ugly eyes

# Identical:

ityi-, mouth; be-tyī', mouth. Arapaho: bä-ti. wanānθ-ityi-nan, I am ugly mouthed

-itän-, ear; wa-n-otan, ear. Arapaho: wa-natana'. bänābā\$\textit{\text{banaba}\text{\text{banaba}\text{\text{banaba}\text{\text{cars}}}} \text{I have large ears}

-a<sup>n</sup>tsötä-, tooth; bī-tsit<sup>i</sup>, tooth. Arapaho: bei-tciθ. ninän<sup>i</sup>-a<sup>n</sup>tsötä-na<sup>n</sup>, I have pretty teeth

-öθana-, neck; wa-θana, neck. Arapaho: bä-sona<sup>n</sup>. bänäs-öθana-ni-na<sup>n</sup>, I have a large neck

-tinä, mammae; be-ten, breast. Arapaho: bä- $\theta$ en-etc<sup>i</sup>, breast-water, milk.

bänäbäs-tinä-nan, I have large breasts

Several other nouns occur in two forms:

-okay-, house, in composition only; -yei, house, independent word with possessive pronoun; nīn<sup>an</sup>, house, independent word without possessive. Arapaho: -akac or -akay, -i-yei, nīna<sup>n</sup>.

wux-n-okay-än, "(?)-houses," the Minitari wasöin-hiyei-hi-ts, "grass their houses," "they have grass houses," a Shoshonean tribe

 $-\bar{a}^n w^u$ -, water, in composition only; nets<sup>i</sup>, water. Arapaho:  $-a^n wu$ , nete<sup>i</sup>.

bān-ānwuhandān-netsi, red rain
nanank-ānwu netsi, white water
tsök-ānwu, clear water
hou-n-ānwu, muddy water
waotān-n-ānwu, black water
waotān-notsi, ''black water,'' coffee
nixant-ou-netsi, ''white man's water,'' whisky
bete(n)-nitsi, ''breast water,'' milk
bedi-nitsi, ''wood-water,'' sap

# VERBS

## AFFIXES OF MODE AND TENSE

The tense and mode affixes observed are substantially the same as in Arapaho.

# Prefixes

n-, nī-, nan-, incomplete action, present; Arapaho: nī-

nih<sup>1</sup>-, nīnih<sup>1</sup>-, incomplete action, past; Arapaho: nih<sup>1</sup>-

nih-īse-n-, completed action, past; perhaps: once continued action now completed; Arapaho: nih-īsi-

hantan, hantani, future, probably of intent; Arapaho: hant-, hant-ī-, hantannī

nihi-antan-, "was about to"; nihi- and hantan-

han-ē-, interrogative, present; Arapaho: kihi-, kan-, kanhei-, kanha-, kanhu-han-ex-, interrogative, past

han'antan-, interrogative, future

tsö-, tsu-, tsä-, tse-, negative; Arapaho: teī-, teih-

han-(n), optative, "let me"; Arapaho: hän-tī-, hän-tih

hax-, that, when, subordinating; Arapaho: tan-, taha-

ihi-, if, past unreal supposition

nānθei-, perhaps; Arapaho: nanxei-

# A few etymological affixes have also been distinguished:

näye-x-tsö-, niyä-x-tsö-, try to; Arapaho: näye-

teän-sö-, begin to; Arapaho: teäsis-

na<sup>n</sup>wa-, nä<sup>n</sup>bi-, make a motion to; Arapaho: nawu-, näbi-

# Suffixes

-etyi, reflexive; Arapaho: -eti, -uti

-ēhi, -ōhu, agent; Arapaho: -ēhi, -ōhu

-n-äxku, added to personal ending, conditional; Arapaho: -h-äxku, n-äxku -yan, ending of many adjectives in the absolute or inanimate form; Arapaho: -an, -yan

# PRONOMINAL ENDINGS AND CONNECTIVES

# The intransitive endings are:

	$Gros\ Ventre$	A rapaho
I	$-na^n$	$-na^n$
You	$-\mathbf{n}^{\mathbf{a}}n$	-n <sup>i</sup>
He	-tv <sup>i</sup>	-t <sup>1</sup>
We	-nin	-na <sup>n</sup>
You	$-n\ddot{\mathbf{a}}^{\mathbf{n}}$	$-n\ddot{\mathbf{a}}^{\mathbf{n}}$
They	-ts(1)	- <b>θ</b> i

The intransitive imperative is expressed by -ts; änity-i-ts, talk! This ending has not been observed in Arapaho.

The transitive conjugation is substantially the same as in Arapaho.

	$Gros\ Ventre$	Arapaho
I—you	-etin	$-\mathbf{e}oldsymbol{ heta}\mathbf{e}\mathbf{n^i}$
I—him	_u, _1	-a <sup>n</sup> ,
I—you (pl.)	-etina <sup>n</sup>	$-e heta en \ddot{a}^n$
I—them	-ou	-ou
I—it	-awa <sup>n</sup>	-awan
you—him	-ots <sup>i</sup>	$-\mathbf{a^nt^i}$
he— $me$	$-\mathbf{ein^{an}}$	$-eina^n$
he—you	-ein¹	-eini
he— $him$	$-aty^{i}$	$-\mathbf{a^nt^i}$
they—you	$-ein^a n(^i)$	-einanī
they—him	-ots <sup>1</sup>	$-\mathbf{a^n}oldsymbol{ heta}\mathbf{i}$

The preceding consonant or connective also undergoes change much as in Arapaho.

Meaning	Verb	Me	You	Him	You	Them	It
see	$a^nha$		b	$ m kw^{25}$	b	$\mathbf{w}$	t
strike	$ta^n$	b	ь	w			
$\mathbf{shoot}$	$tc\bar{\imath}$	by	by	by			bit26
kick	$\mathbf{t}$ a $\theta$ a	•	n	n			
tell	n-ī		t27	t27		t27	
kill	naha			,			

The transitive imperative is -in; Arapaho, -ini, uni.

tei-by-in shoot him! shill him!

The transitive endings occurring with the interrogative prefix  $ha^nex$ - are evidently the same as the Arapaho personal suffixes used in the negative formed by  $-\bar{\imath}$ - $ha^nwu$ -.

	$Gros\ Ventre$	Arapaho
I—you	$-et\ddot{a}$	$-\mathrm{e} heta$
I—him	-ā**	-a <sup>n</sup>
you—him, them	-ān ·	-an, -anna'
heme	_ ,	-e
he—him, them	', -ā <sup>n</sup> -ei	$\ddot{ a}$
they—me	-ei	-ei
they-him, them	- ', -ān	-äna <sup>n</sup>

One of the two personal elements seems to be expressed, the other understood.

The negative conjugation appears to be based on the use of the prefix tsö- (and its phonetic modifications), corresponding to Arapaho tcī-. The equivalent of the Arapaho negative in ī-ha<sup>n</sup>wu- has not been observed.

ne-tsä-äsa<sup>n</sup>, I am not swift nä-tsä-ätcesöu-hi, I am not small he-tsu-na<sup>n</sup>ha-b-et<sup>1</sup>, I do not see you

<sup>25</sup> Unparalleled in Arapaho.

<sup>26</sup> As in Arapaho.

<sup>27</sup> Corresponds to Arapaho s.

# Nouns

The plural of nouns shows the same types as in Arapaho.

-n, -in, -an, corresponding to Arapaho -na<sup>n</sup>, -i-na<sup>n</sup>.

bear	wos(ö)	$\mathbf{wos\ddot{o}^{i}}n$
elk	(h)iwasön	(h)iwasöhin
wildcat	beθa <sup>n</sup> tyä	$\hat{\mathbf{b}}\mathbf{e}\boldsymbol{\hat{ heta}}\mathbf{a}^{\mathbf{n}}\mathbf{t}\mathbf{y}\mathbf{\ddot{a}}\mathbf{n}$
crow	(h)ouu	(h)oun
fly	nõubä <sup>n</sup>	nõubän
fly feather	bīi	bīin
bone	$\mathbf{hi}oldsymbol{ heta^{an}}$	$ ext{hi} heta ext{an}$
tent	${f nin^{an}}$	nīnan
stone	(h)axa 'änä <sup>n</sup> tyä <sup>n</sup>	(h)axa'änä <sup>n</sup> tyän

# -an, -han, as in Arapaho.

mouse	$\bar{\mathrm{a}}^{\mathrm{n}}\mathrm{tsu}$	$\bar{\mathbf{a}}^{\mathbf{n}}\mathbf{t}\mathbf{s}\mathbf{u}\mathbf{h}\mathbf{i}\mathbf{h}^{\mathbf{n}}\mathbf{n}$
antelope	nansity	nansityan
rabbit	nantse	na <sup>n</sup> ts 'ha <sup>n</sup>
gopher	(h)ani'i	(h) ani 'iha <sup>n</sup>
muskrat	$i\theta$ os	$\bar{1}\theta$ osa <sup>n</sup>
otter	nēi	$\mathbf{n}$ ēi $\mathbf{h}^{\mathtt{an}}$
squirrel	$ heta a^n ya$ 'ei	θaθa <sup>n</sup> ya 'eiha <sup>n</sup>
cat, puss	wus	wusha <sup>n</sup>
donkey	$\mathrm{na^nk^u} heta$ otei	$\mathrm{na^nk^n} heta$ oteihi $\mathrm{ha^n}$
bald eagle	na <sup>n</sup> k <sup>u</sup> tiyēhi	na <sup>n</sup> k"tiyēhi <sup>an</sup>
turtle	bä 'änou	bä 'änouha <sup>n</sup>
fish	$na^nw^u$	nanwuhan
butterfly	bax <u>a</u> 'an-teibyi	baxa'a-teibyihiha <sup>n28</sup>
river	nītsā	nītsaha <sup>n</sup>

Lengthening of the final, often surd or inaudible, vowel to  $-\bar{\imath}$ ,  $-\bar{u}$ , or a phonetic equivalent, as in Arapaho.

deer	bihi <i>'</i> i	bihi'ihi
beaver	(h)äbes	(h)äbesöi
skunk	$\hat{m{ heta}}$ ou	$\theta$ oue
cattle	$w\bar{\mathbf{a}}^{n}\mathbf{kety}^{i}$	$w\bar{a}^n kety\bar{\imath}$
mountain sheep	(h)ot <sup>(e)</sup>	(h)otēi
wooden house	bātyiθou	bātyiθou'u
ear	wanatan	wanatanou
water	netsi, nots	${ m nots\ddot{a}^n}$
louse	b¹teibyi	b¹teiwuh28

Words for "domestic animal," or compounded with it, take -ibī, Arapaho -äbi.

dog	(h)ote	(h)otibī
horse, "elk-dog"	hiwas 'h $\tilde{a}^n\theta$	hiwas 'hā¤θebī
dragon-fly, "insect dog"	$b\bar{\imath}\theta a^{n}h\bar{a}^{n}\theta$	$b\bar{\imath} heta a^n h \bar{a}^n  heta i b \bar{\imath}$

# A few words change final -s or -ts to -t.

tooth	bītsits	$\mathbf{b}$ ī $\mathbf{t}$ $\mathbf{s}$ i $\mathbf{t}$
horn	nīnis	nīnit
parfleche bag	houwanos	houwanot

<sup>28</sup> Apparently different plurals on the same stem.

Animateness or inanimateness of nouns is indicated in the conjoined verb, adjective, or numeral; or, as they should collectively be called, the verb. The "animate" gender, however, includes many names of lifeless things. Such are: sun, moon, stars, thunder, wagon, mowing-machine, which travel; and snow, stone, tree, log, cedar, pine, pipe, and money, which do not move. Inanimate are the nouns for sky or clouds, lightning, rainbow, rain, water, river, spring, earth, iron, willow, sage, grass, mountain, gun, bow, arrow, and wind, several of which denote moving objects.

A locative is formed by a vocalic suffix, as at times in Arapaho.

earth	bīta 'āw"	bīta 'āwū
stone	(h)axa'änä <sup>n</sup> tyä <sup>n</sup>	(h)axa'änä <sup>n</sup> tyēi
parfleche bags	$\mathbf{houwanot}$	houwanote
bed	(h)ānwu,	(h)ānbā'

The types of possessive pronominal prefixes are those occurring The third person frequently shows a vocalic suffix in Arapaho. increment.

Word	Father	Mother	Son	Grand mother
vocative	$\mathrm{n} ar{\imath}  heta ar{\mathrm{a}}^{\mathrm{n}}$	na 'ān	neihe'	$n\bar{i}p$
my	$ni\theta ina^n$	$neina^n$	eihe'	eip
your	$i heta ina^n$	$eina^n$	iha'aha <sup>n</sup>	inīwaha
his	${ m in} ar{ heta} { m in} { m a^n}$	īnan <sup>a</sup>		
our (incl.)	$i\theta$ inan			
our (excl.)	$\ddot{a}$ ni $\theta$ inan i $n$			
your	$i\theta$ inanina <sup>n</sup>			
Word	Grandchild	Mother's brother	Hair	Mouth
vocative	nīsö	nis'hān		
my	$n\bar{i}s\bar{a}$	nis'	$n\ddot{a}n\bar{i}t^{an}$	netyi'
your	īsā	äs'	$\ddot{a}n\bar{i}t^{an}$	etyi'
his	inīsaha <sup>n</sup>	isa <sup>,an</sup>	$init^{an}$	ityi'
somebody's			$bit^{nn}$	betyi'

It is probable that an h-, which is fainter in Gros Ventre than in Arapaho, occurs before all the above words written as commencing with a vowel.

## Pronouns

As in Arapaho, the so-called "pronoun" is a verbal sentence.

ni-nä	it is it, that is it
ni-nä-ni-na <sup>n</sup>	"I," literally, it is I
nih-nä-ni-na <sup>n</sup>	it was I
hantan-nä-ni-nan	it will be I
ni-nä-ni-ts	"they," it is they

## NUMERALS

	Counting	Cardinal	Ordinal
1	tyāθei	äh-nīθi-ty¹ (an.)	ni-nĩt-awā <sup>n</sup> -ty¹
		$\ddot{a}h \cdot n\bar{\imath}\theta \cdot (inan.)$	
2	$n\bar{\imath} heta$ ä	äh-nīsi-ts (an.)	ni-nīsa-uwā <sup>n</sup> -ty¹
		äh-nīθ-ēi (inan.)	
3	$\mathrm{n} \mathbf{\tilde{a}}  heta \mathbf{\tilde{a}}$	äh-nīxi-ts (an.)	ni-näsa-uwā <sup>n</sup> -ty¹
		äh-näθ-ī (inan.)	
4	yän¹	äh-yäni-ts (an.)	ye-nāna-uwā <sup>n</sup> -ty¹
		äh-yän-ei (inan.)	
5	yātan¹	äh-yātani-ts (an.) <sup>29</sup>	ye-nātana-uwā <sup>n</sup> -ty <sup>i</sup>
6	neityāntos		ni-neityantos-awān-ty
7	$ni\theta \tilde{a}^n tos$		
8	$\mathrm{n} \ddot{\mathrm{a}}  heta \ddot{\mathrm{a}}^{\mathrm{n}} \mathrm{tos}$		
9	änhäbetāntos		
10	betāntos	äh-betāntsi-ts (an.)	bātāntos-awān-ty1

The above ordinals are animate. The inanimate forms lack the animate intransitive ending -ty<sup>i</sup>. The form for "second" was obtained without the prefixed reduplication. "First" is nītawū. The difference of consonant in the animate cardinals for "one" and "two" follows that in Arapaho.

Eleven to 19 are formed from 1 to 9 by -īn, -ōin, Arapaho -ini: tyā $\theta$ ēin, nīsōin, nāsōin, yānīn, yātanīn, neityāntosōin, nī $\theta$ āntosōin, nā $\theta$ āntosōin, anhäbetāntosōin or anhänī $\theta$ ōu. Here the  $\theta$  of "two" and "three" reverts to its Arapaho form, s. Twenty to 100 are made by -ōu; Arapaho, -an', -a', -u': nī $\theta$ ōu, nā $\theta$ ōu, yānōu, yātanou, neityānta $\theta$ ou, nī $\theta$ ānta $\theta$ ou, nā $\theta$ anta $\theta$ ou, anhäbetānta $\theta$ ou, betānta $\theta$ ou. Here s becomes  $\theta$ . Twenty-two is nī $\theta$ ōu nīsōin, 39 anhäyānōu, 200 nī $\theta$ ā betānta $\theta$ ou, 1000 bās betānta $\theta$ ou, "great hundred."

The only appearance of a "classifier" noted is -an-, corresponding to Arapaho - $\bar{a}^n$ nä, a collective.

tyan'anyantei biθ yatan-an-ei, "heaps wood five," five piles of sticks

## TEXT IV-TANGLED HAIR

ini'n	hōuxnīθāntcīb		<sup>n</sup> 'tasnā <sup>n</sup> ka'nī	hōu'xa'atsō'u
A man	was living alon		In the morning	he went hunting,
hītō'uāni w	va <sup>n</sup> tyīnänä <sup>n</sup> 'nīī		nohuūtc <sup>i</sup> hā'ntin	ān nohuū'θänts
in the evening	he returned		"When I am away,	when comes
		sinē'hin e him!''	wāntyī'tāntyi he told her	$in\bar{\imath}'n^a$ $ta't\bar{a}^n$ his wife. "Even
hänä'yeisö <sup>n</sup>	tsö'tyänts	tsö'tyänts	tsäb'hi'īsür	
if he is about to	enter,	enter	do not let him.	
ān't 'asöjihān' when he was aw			iu'ta <sup>n</sup> wū 1 <sup>surely</sup>	nounentāntē'ihini some one came.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Or: hän-yātani-ts, animate; hän-yātan-ei, inanimate.

[Vol. 12

i'ninīn His wife	naxkān'kan just	hītsö'watcā would not say an	teini ā <sup>n</sup> h	no'hu ini'tä <sup>n</sup>
kānkan' just		$ hetaar{a}^{n'}t^i$ hi		hanhītsö'watyātyin would not say anything.
hi'ni $θ$ än	hōū'xtānī He made as if to	$\mathrm{i}'\theta\mathrm{aw}\bar{\mathrm{u}}$	$\mathrm{ts}ar{\mathrm{o}}'\mathrm{ts}ar{\mathrm{o}}\mathrm{d}\mathbf{j}\ddot{\mathrm{a}}^{\mathrm{n}}$	ha <sup>n</sup> hu'ityinä- <sup>but</sup> he did
ītsöwatyī- not er	īstsö'djä <sup>n</sup> na <sup>nter.</sup>	ah 'noū 'uθā'nt <sub>Returned</sub>		hōū'xnā <sup>n</sup> tcitanä asked her:
"Has some	one come?"	he said to her		"Indeed he did!"
niwatcī'te	ity <sup>i</sup> hih <sup>a</sup> 'ā im. "Is that s	n' nī'wat o?'' he said	cīta <sup>n</sup> han to her.	$a\bar{a}^{n}dy\ddot{a}^{n}$ $a't\bar{a}^{n}$ "Now even
hänä'yeisä if he is about t	o in	en	ter, ente	änts tsä'bhe'isi'n do not let him!"
wāntyī'tan he said to he	tyi inī'n er his wife.	$ ext{naxta}' heta^{ ext{i}}$	hō'uxats'	ōu nu'hu-inen ng that man.
haxkouta's When he was	nixty <sup>i</sup> houx away long, agai		e'nitāntē'hinin me one came	nu'hu inī'n
wāntyīnä'z He was abou		ī' ti'īsö' but did not		nu'hu ini'tän
nuhuū' <sub>who</sub>	īnōunenitāntē'	itan hōū'x	kā <sup>n</sup> kanītäkō'u <sup>Then he flapped</sup>	tyīn hitidjē'na <sup>n</sup>
	i 'ī'tsa <sup>n</sup> nīne'ixty estrain herself no lor		ts wantyīta she said to	ān'tyi ānh'ine'n o him. And a man
õuxtsö'djä it was who ent			byītsiwā <sup>n</sup> n: cook for him.	a <sup>n</sup> hō'hūsö <sup>n</sup> ' When she had
byītsi'wan cooked,	na wa <sup>n</sup> tyīn she wen		a'wa <sup>n</sup> ty <sup>i</sup> ā him food.	nhīyō'u-wāntyī'nits And he said:
ītsünänī''i ''That is not tl	$ heta$ õu n $ar{ m a}^{ m n}$ ty ne kind I use s	/Ī'tsöta <sup>n</sup> as plates,''	wantyī'teityi he said to her.	wa <sup>n</sup> tyīnehi'ī' She went to
change	his plate.	And again	, "That is not the	ou nāntyītsö'tan e kind I use as plates,''
	y ni'watcī-l r. Constantly she			$ar{a}^{n}h$ $har{o}ar{u}'uxnar{i}' heta^{\ddot{a}}$ and the same
	$ootnotesize  ext{wantyine'}  ext{l}$ Then she beg		i hatyi'	tsahan I'nan every kind.
wantyīnän Then she bea		know wha	ntyī'tshāntyi t to use as a plate.	wa <sup>n</sup> tyīnä''nī'ī'  Then she began
notyānānta to think	what to 1	ī'ts <sup>a</sup> hā <sup>n</sup> tyi ise as a plate.	wantyīnē'h Then she went	and drew off
•	what to 1	vantyīn wantyīn s. And she wer	Then she went: $\ddot{a}'$ 11 $a^n t y \bar{1} t$	

# UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA PUBLICATIONS - (CONTINUED)

Vol. 7.	1. The Emeryville Shellmound, by Max Uhle. Pp. 1-106, plates 1-12, with 38 text figures. June, 1907
	2. Recent Investigations bearing upon the Question of the Occurrence of Neocene Man in the Auriterous Gravels of California, by William J. Sinclair. Pp. 107-130, plates 13-14. February, 1908
	S. Pomo Indian Basketry, by S. A. Barrett. Pp. 133-306, plates 15-30, 231 text figures. December, 1908
	4. Shellmounds of the San Francisco Bay Region, by N. C. Nelson. Pp. 309-356, plates 32-34. December, 1909
	5. The Ellis Landing Shellmound, by N. C. Nelson. Pp. 357-426, plates 36-50. April, 1910 Index, pp. 427-443.
Vol. 8.	1. A Mission Record of the California Indians, from a Manuscript in the Bancroft Library, by A. L. Kroeber. Pp. 1-27. May, 1908
	68, plates 1-15. July, 1908  3. The Beligion of the Luiseño and Diegueño Indians of Southern California, by Constance Goddard Dubois. Pp. 69-186, plates 16-19.  June, 1908
	4. The Culture of the Luiseño Indians, by Philip Stedman Sparkman. Pp. 187-234, plate 20. August, 1908  5. Notes on Shoshonean Dialects of Southern California, by A. L. Kroe-
	ber. Pp. 235-269. September, 1909.  6. The Religious Practices of the Diegueño Indians, by T. T. Waterman. Pp. 271-358, plates 21-28. March, 1910  Index, pp. 359-369.
Vol. 9.	1. Yana Texts, by Edward Sapir, together with Yana Myths collected by Roland B. Dixon. Pp. 1-235. February, 1910
Trin To	2. The Chumash and Costanoan Languages, by A. L. Kroeber. Pp. 237- 271. November, 1910
	3. The Languages of the Coast of California North of San Francisco, by A. L. Kroeber. Pp. 273-435, and map. April, 1911  Index, pp. 437-439.
7ol. 10.	1. Phonetic Constituents of the Native Languages of California, by A.  L. Kroeber. Pp. 1-12. May, 1911
	2. The Phonetic Elements of the Northern Paiute Language, by T. T. Waterman, Pp. 13-44, plates 1-5. November, 1911
	3. Phonetic Elements of the Mohave Language, by A. L. Kroeber. Pp. 45-96, plates 6-20. November, 1911
	4. The Ethnology of the Salinan Indians, by J. Alden Mason. Pp. 97-240, plates 21-37. December, 1912
	6. Notes on the Chilula Indians of Northwestern California, by Pliny Earl Goddard. Pp. 265-288, plates 38-41. April, 1914  7. Chilula Texts, by Pliny Earle Goddard. Pp. 289-379. November,
	Index, pp. 381-385.
70l. 11.	1. Elements of the Kato Language, by Pliny Earle Goddard. Pp. 1-176, plates 1-45. October, 1912
	3. Sarsi Texts, by Pliny Earle Goddard. Pp. 189-277. February, 1915
in vising	5. Dichotomous Social Organization in South Central California, by Edward Winslow Gifford, Pp. 291-296. February, 1916
	6. The Delineation of the Day-Signs in the Aztec Manuscripts, by T. T. Waterman, Pp. 297-398, March, 1916
	7. The Mutsun Dialect of Costanoan Based on the Vocabulary of De la Cuesta, by J. Alden Mason. Pp. 399-472. March, 1916
7ol. 12.	1. Composition of California Shellmounds, by Edward Winslow Gifford. Pp. 1-29. February, 1916  2. California Place Names of Indian Origin, by A. L. Kroeber. Pp.
	31-69. June, 1916 3. Arapaho Dialects, by A. L. Kroeber. Pp. 71-138. June, 1916 4. Miwok Moleties, by Edward Winslow Gifford. Pp. 139-194. June,
11:543	1916

